### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

#### FORM 8-K

#### CURRENT REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): September 2, 2021

# **BLADE AIR MOBILITY, INC.**

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation)

001-39046 (Commission File Number)

84-1890381 (IRS Employer Identification No.)

499 East 34th Street New York, NY 10016 (Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(212) 967-1009 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Cha	ok the	appropriate box	balow if th	ha Form 8	V is intended	to cimultaneo	uely entiefy th	a filing oh	ligation of	the registrant	under ony o	f the follow	ina provision
Une	ck the a	annronriate box	pelow if the	ne Form 8	-K is intended	to simultaneo	usiv satisty th	e filing on	ligation of	the registrant	under anv o	it the follow	ing provisions

- Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425) Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)
- Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))
- Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

	Trading	
Title of each class	Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Class A common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share	BLDE	The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC
Warrants, each exercisable for one share of Class A	BLDEW	The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC
Common Stock at a price of \$11.50		

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933 (§230.405 of this chapter) or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (§240.12b-2 of this chapter).

Emerging growth company ⊠

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. □

#### Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

On September 2, 2021, Blade Urban Air Mobility, Inc. (the "Buyer"), a wholly owned subsidiary of Blade Air Mobility, Inc. ("Blade"), entered into a purchase and sale agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with (i) JB3 Holdings, LLC and S. Wunsch LLC (the "Sellers"), (ii) Seth Bacon and Scott Wunsch (the "Seller Members") and (iii) the target companies named therein (the "Trinity Companies"). Subject to the terms and conditions of the Purchase Agreement, the Buyer will acquire from the Sellers all of the equity interests in the Trinity Companies for \$23.1 million in cash. The purchase price is subject to customary adjustments set forth in the Purchase Agreement relating to net working capital, transaction expenses and indebtedness. In addition, the Buyer has agreed to pay the Sellers additional consideration based on Contracted EBITDA (as defined in the Purchase Agreement) for each of 2021, 2022 and 2023 to the extent that Contracted EBITDA for such years exceeds specified thresholds, which payments may be made, in the Buyer's discretion, in cash, shares of Blade common stock or a combination thereof, provided that any earn-out payment will be at least 70% cash.

The Purchase Agreement provides that closing of the transaction is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of customary closing conditions, including, among others, (i) subject to specified materiality standards, the accuracy of the representations and warranties of each party and (ii) compliance by each party in all material respects with its covenants.

The Buyer, the Sellers, the Seller Members and the Trinity Companies have made customary representations and warranties in the Purchase Agreement. The Purchase Agreement also contains customary covenants and agreements, including covenants and agreements relating to the conduct of the Trinity Companies' businesses during the period between the execution of the Purchase Agreement and closing of the transaction. The Buyer and the Seller Members have each agreed to indemnify the other party for certain liabilities, including liabilities arising from breaches of such party's representations, warranties and covenants in the Purchase Agreement, in each case subject to the limitations set forth in the Purchase Agreement.

The foregoing summary of the Purchase Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Purchase Agreement, which is filed as Exhibit 10.1

#### Regulation FD Disclosure. Item 7.01

On September 9, 2021, Blade issued a press release announcing the acquisition of the Trinity Companies. A copy of the press release is furnished herewith as Exhibit 99.1.

The information in this Item 7.01 and Exhibit 99.1 attached hereto shall not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section, nor shall it be deemed incorporated by reference in any filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, except as expressly set forth by specific reference in such filing.

### Item 9.01 Financial Statements and Exhibits.

### (d) Exhibits

Exhibit No.	Exhibit
10.1*	Purchase and Sale Agreement, dated as of September 2, 2021, among Blade Urban Air Mobility, Inc., the Target
	Companies, the Sellers and the Seller Members party thereto.
<u>99.1</u>	Press Release, dated September 9, 2021
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL in Exhibit 101).

<sup>\*</sup> Certain of the exhibits and schedules to this Exhibit have been omitted in accordance with Regulation S-K Item 601(a)(5).

### SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

### BLADE AIR MOBILITY, INC.

Dated: September 9, 2021 By: /s/ William A. Heyburn

Name: William A. Heyburn
Title: Chief Financial Officer

### PURCHASE AND SALE AGREEMENT

among

### BLADE URBAN AIR MOBILITY, INC.,

and

the Target Companies, the Sellers and the Seller Members set forth in the signature pages hereto

### dated as of

### September 2, 2021

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

			Page
1.	PURC	CHASE OF TARGET COMPANY INTERESTS; PURCHASE PRICE; PAYMENT	1
	1.1	Transaction	1
	1.2	Purchase Price	1
	1.3	Payment of Estimated Purchase Price at Closing	1
	1.4	Purchase Price Adjustment	2
	1.5	Earn-Out	3
	1.6	Tax Treatment of Payments	5
2.	REPR	RESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE TARGET COMPANIES	5
	2.1	Due Organization and Power	5
	2.2	Authority	5
	2.3	No Violation	6
	2.4	Capitalization	6
	2.5	Financial Statements; No Undisclosed Liabilities	6
	2.6	Absence of Certain Developments	6
	2.7	Tax Matters	7
	2.8	No Litigation	7
	2.9	Legal Compliance	8
	2.10	Environmental Matters	8
	2.11	Property and Assets	8
	2.12	Insurance	9
	2.13	Material Contracts	9
	2.14	Labor Matters	11
	2.15	Employee Benefit Plans	12
	2.16	Intellectual Property	13
	2.17	Brokers and Finders	13
	2.18	Customers and Suppliers	14
	2.19	Affiliated Transactions	14
	2.20	NO OTHER REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES.	14
3.	REPR	RESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER MEMBERS AND SELLERS	15
	3.1	Legal Capacity	15
	3.2	Ownership of Target Company Interests	15
	3.3	No Violation	15
	3.4	No Litigation	15
	3.5	Brokers and Finders	15

TABLE OF CONTENTS

(continued)

	4.1	Due Organization and Power	16
	4.2	Authority	16
	4.2	No Violation	16
	4.4	No Litigation	16
	4.4	Investment Intent	16
	4.5	Sandbagging	17
	4.0	Brokers and Finders	17
	4.7	Sufficiency of Funds	17
	4.0	Sufficiency of Funds	17
5.	COVI	ENANTS	17
	5.1	Interim Operations of the Target Company	17
	5.2	Access to Information	19
	5.3	Exclusivity	19
	5.4	Restrictions on Share Transfers	19
	5.5	Tax Matters	20
	5.6	Confidentiality	22
	5.7	Resignation of Directors and Officers	23
	5.8	Further Assurances	23
	5.9	Budgets	23
	5.10	Employees; Benefit Plans; Equity Awards	23
	5.11	Employee Severance Packages	24
6.	CLOS	SING CONDITIONS	24
	6.1	Buyer's Conditions to Closing	24
	6.2	Sellers' Conditions to Closing	25
	6.3	Mutual Closing Conditions	25
7.	TERM	MINATION	25
	7.1	Termination	25
8.	INDE	MNIFICATION	26
	8.1	Survival	26
	8.2	Indemnification by Seller Members	27
	8.3	Indemnification by Buyer	27
	8.4	Limitations	27
	8.5	Procedures Relating to Indemnification among Sellers and Buyer	28
	8.6	Procedures Relating to Indemnification for Third Party Claims	30
	8.7	Mitigation	31
	8.8	No Indemnification by the Target Company	31
	8.9	No Duplicate Damages	31
	8.10	Offset	32
	8.11	Purchase Price Adjustment	32
	8.12	Remedies	32
	8.13	Indemnity Payments	32
		(ii)	

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

		(continued)	Page
9.	CLOS	SING	32
	9.1	Closing Date	32
	9.2	Items to be Delivered by Sellers, Seller Members and the Target Companies	33
	9.3	Items to be Delivered by Buyer	34
10.	MISC	ELLANEOUS	34
	10.1	Sellers' Representative	34
	10.2	Publicity	35
	10.3	Entire Agreement	36
	10.4	Assignment	36
	10.5	Governing Law	36
	10.6	Jurisdiction	36
	10.7	Amendment	36
	10.8	Waiver	36
	10.9	Notice	37
	10.10	Expenses	38
	10.11	No Third Party Beneficiaries	38
	10.12	Severability	38
	10.13	Interpretive Provisions	39
	10.14	Counterparts	39
	10.15	Waiver of Jury Trial	39
	10.16	Definitions	40

Annex B	Estimated Closing Statement; Closing Indebtedness; Closing Net Working Capital				
Annex C	Contracted Accounts				
Annex D	Sample Calculation of Adjusted EBITDA, Gross Profit				
Annex E	Third Party Consents				
Annex F	Buyer Accounts				
Annex G	Specified Employees				
Annex H	Key Employees				
Exhibit A	Form of Escrow Agreement				
Exhibit B	Form of Seller Member Employment Contract				
Exhibit C	Form of Non-Competition Agreement				
	(iii)				

### PURCHASE AND SALE AGREEMENT

This Purchase and Sale Agreement (this "Agreement"), is dated as of September 2, 2021, and is between BLADE URBAN AIR MOBILITY, INC., a Delaware corporation ("Buyer"), JB3 HOLDINGS LLC, an Arizona limited liability company ("JB3"), and S. WUNSCH LLC, a Washington limited liability company ("SW", and together with JB3, "Sellers" and each individually, "Seller"), SETH BACON, an individual residing in the State of Arizona ("Bacon"), SCOTT WUNSCH, an individual residing in the State of Washington ("Wunsch"; each of Bacon and Wunsch, individually, a "Seller Member" and collectively, "Seller Members"), the Target Companies, and Seth Bacon, an individual residing in the State of Arizona, in his capacity as agent and representative of the Target Companies and Sellers ("Sellers' Representative"). Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined in this Agreement are as defined in Section 10.16.

#### INTRODUCTION

Sellers own all of the Equity Securities of the Target Companies (the 'Target Company Interests'), with each Seller owning the Target Company Interests as specified in Annex A.

The Target Companies are engaged in the business of the transportation of organs and medical services, by air and by ground, and the ancillary services related thereto (the "Business").

Buyer desires to purchase from Sellers, and Sellers desire to sell to Buyer, all of the Target Company Interests, in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

The Parties therefore agree as follows:

### 1. PURCHASE OF TARGET COMPANY INTERESTS; PURCHASE PRICE; PAYMENT

- 1.1 <u>Transaction</u>. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions in this Agreement, on the Closing Date, each Seller shall sell to Buyer and Buyer shall purchase from each Seller, all the Target Company Interests owned by such Seller, free and clear of all Liens.
  - 1.2 <u>Purchase Price.</u> The aggregate purchase price for the Target Company Interests is equal to the Base Purchase Price, as adjusted under<u>Section 1.4.</u>
  - 1.3 <u>Payment of Estimated Purchase Price at Closing</u>. At the Closing:
- (a) <u>Payment to Sellers' Representative.</u> Buyer shall deliver to each Seller, in cash by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the accounts and in accordance with their pro rata ownership of the Target Company Interests (as specified in <u>Annex A</u>, under the column entitled "Pro Rata Portion," with respect to each Seller (and its corresponding Seller Member), its "*Pro Rata Portion*"), the Base Purchase Price, as adjusted under <u>Section 1.4</u>, as estimated in good faith by Sellers' Representative (the "*Estimated Purchase Price*"), less the Escrow Amount.

1

- (b) <u>Payment of Escrow Amount to Escrow Agent</u>. Buyer shall deposit an amount equal to 7% of the Estimated Purchase Price (the "*Escrow Amount*") into an escrow account (the "*Escrow Account*") established pursuant to an escrow agreement between Buyer, Sellers and Citibank, N.A., as escrow agent (the "*Escrow Agent*"), substantially in the form of <u>Exhibit A</u> (the "*Escrow Agreement*").
- (c) <u>Payment to Former Shareholders.</u> In addition to the Base Purchase Price, Buyer shall also deliver, in cash by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the Former Shareholders, on behalf of the Sellers and the Seller Members, the amount of \$1,500,000.00 ("Former Shareholder Payment Amount"), pursuant to the Former Shareholder Release.

#### 1.4 Purchase Price Adjustment.

- (a) <u>Estimated Closing Statement.</u> At least three (3) Business Days, but not more than five (5) Business Days prior to the Closing Date, Sellers' Representative shall deliver to Buyer a statement showing the calculation of the Estimated Purchase Price, including the Former Shareholder Payment Amount, the estimated Net Working Capital Adjustment Amount, the estimated Company Transaction Expenses and the estimated Closing Indebtedness as of the Closing Date (" *Estimated Closing Statement*"). The Estimated Closing Statement shall be prepared in accordance with <u>Annex B</u>.
  - (b) <u>Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule</u>. No later than sixty (60) days after the Closing Date, Buyer shall prepare and deliver

to Sellers' Representative a statement showing Buyer's calculation of the actual Net Working Capital Adjustment Amount, actual Target Company Transaction Expenses and the actual Closing Indebtedness as of the Closing Date and the adjustment to the Base Purchase Price as referred to in Section 1.2 (the "Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule"). If Buyer does not timely deliver the Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule by such deadline and such delay is not attributable to Sellers' or Seller Members' delay or failure to cooperate or provide access to any information Buyer needs to prepare such schedule, then Sellers' Representative may give Buyer written notice of such failure to timely deliver the Preliminary Post-Closing Adjustment Schedule and, if Buyer shall fail to timely deliver the same within ten (10) days after the date such written notice is given by Sellers' Representative, the Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule shall be conclusively deemed to be the Final Price Adjustment Schedule (as defined below).

Objections to Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule. If Sellers' Representative objects to the Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule, Sellers' Representative shall deliver to Buyer a written notice of objection (a "Price Adjustment Objection Notice") within fifteen (15) days following delivery of the Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule setting forth in reasonable detail the substance and basis of its objection, showing calculations. If Sellers' Representative has no objection to the Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule, Sellers' Representative shall promptly deliver to Buyer a written notice of acceptance (a "Price Adjustment Acceptance Notice"). The Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule will be final and binding on the Parties if a Price Adjustment Acceptance Notice is delivered or if no Price Adjustment Objection Notice is delivered to Buyer within such 15-day period. Any Price Adjustment Objection Notice must specify in reasonable detail the disputed items on the Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule and describe in reasonable detail the basis for the objection and all information in the possession of Sellers' Representative which forms the basis of the dispute, as well as the amount in dispute. If Sellers' Representative gives a Price Adjustment Objection Notice, the Parties shall consult with each other with respect to the objection. If the Parties do not agree on the objection within fifteen (15) days after Buyer's receipt of the Price Adjustment Objection Notice, either Buyer or Sellers' Representative may, within an additional fifteen (15) days, refer any unresolved disputed items to the Reviewing Accounting Firm. The Reviewing Accounting Firm will be directed to resolve disputed issues in accordance with this Agreement, to render a written report on the unresolved disputed issues with respect to the Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule as promptly as practicable and to resolve only those issues of dispute described in the Price Adjustment Objection Notice. The Reviewing Accounting Firm's resolution of the dispute will be final and binding on the Parties. The fees, costs, and expenses of the Reviewing Accounting Firm shall be allocated between the Sellers, on the one hand, and the Buyer on the other hand, in the same proportion that the aggregate amount of the disputed items submitted to the Reviewing Accounting Firm that are unsuccessfully disputed by each such Party (as finally determined by the Reviewing Accounting Firm) bears to the total amount of such disputed items so submitted. For example, should the items in dispute total in amount to \$1,000 and the Reviewing Accounting Firm awards \$600 in favor of the Sellers' position, 60% of the costs of its review would be borne by the Buyer and 40% of the costs would be borne by the Sellers. None of the Sellers or Buyer or their Representatives shall have any ex parte communications or meetings with the Reviewing Accounting Firm concerning the subject matter hereof without the prior written consent of the Buyer and Seller, as applicable. The Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule as finally determined under this Section 1.4(c) is referred to as the "Final Price Adjustment Schedule."

2

(d) <u>Purchase Price Adjustment</u>. Within five (5) Business Days after determination of the Final Price Adjustment Schedule in accordance with <u>Section 1.4(c)</u>:

(i) If the Base Purchase Price as adjusted after the Closing Date under Section 1.4(b) and Section 1.4(c) (the "Final Purchase Price"), is greater than the Estimated Purchase Price, then Buyer shall distribute to each Seller an amount equal to its Pro Rata Portion of the difference between the Final Purchase Price and the Estimated Purchase Price, by wire transfer of immediately available funds.

(ii) If the Final Purchase Price is less than the Estimated Purchase Price, then Buyer and Sellers' Representative shall jointly instruct the Escrow Agent to distribute to Buyer, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, an amount equal to the difference between the Final Purchase Price and the Estimated Purchase Price.

### 1.5 <u>Earn-Out</u>.

Subject to Section 1.5(h), in addition to the Final Purchase Price, and as additional consideration for the purchase of the Target Company Interests, within sixty (60) days after the end of calendar years 2021, 2022 and 2023 (each such calendar year, an "Earn-Out Period"), Buyer shall pay to Sellers in accordance with their Pro Rata Portion, the Earn-Out Payment, if any, for the applicable Earn-Out Period, in accordance with this Section 1.5 (each, an "Earn-Out Payment"). As determined by Buyer in its sole and absolute discretion, any portion of an Earn-Out Payment may be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by Sellers' Representative or through the issuance of the required number (rounded down to the nearest whole number) of shares of common stock of Buyer's parent company, Blade Air Mobility, Inc., based on the average closing price of such shares for the thirty (30)-day period immediately preceding the date of the Earn-Out Payment; provided, however, that no less than 70% of any Earn-Out Payment shall be made in cash.

(b) If the Contracted EBITDA generated during the calendar year 2021 (the "2021 Contracted EBITDA") is greater than the 2021 Contracted EBITDA Target, then Buyer will pay Sellers by wire transfer of immediately available funds an Earn-Out Payment in an amount equal to (i) the positive difference between the 2021 Contracted EBITDA and 2021 Contracted EBITDA Target, multiplied by (ii) twelve (12). If the 2021 Contracted EBITDA is less than the 2021 Contracted EBITDA Target, then Sellers shall pay Buyer the amount by which the 2021 Contracted EBITDA Target exceeds the 2021 Contracted EBITDA (the "2021 Contracted EBITDA Shortfall") provided, however, that any such payment will be paid from the Escrow Account (pursuant to a joint written instruction from Buyer and Sellers' Representative) to the extent any portion of the Escrow Amount remains in the Escrow Account at such time and any remainder of the 2021 Contracted EBITDA Shortfall in excess of the Escrow Amount will be deducted from any future Earn-Out Payments.

3

(c) If the Contracted EBITDA generated during calendar year 2022 (the "2022 Contracted EBITDA") is greater than the 2021 Contracted EBITDA and the 2021 Contracted EBITDA Target, then Buyer will pay Sellers by wire transfer of immediately available funds an Earn-Out Payment in an amount equal to (i) the positive difference between the 2022 Contracted EBITDA and the higher of: (A) the 2021 Contracted EBITDA and (B) the 2021 Contracted EBITDA Target, multiplied by (ii) six (6).

(d) If the Contracted EBITDA generated during calendar year 2023 (the "2023 Contracted EBITDA") is greater than the 2022 Contracted EBITDA, the 2021 Contracted EBITDA, and the 2021 Contracted EBITDA Target, then Buyer will pay Sellers by wire transfer of immediately available funds an Earn-Out Payment in an amount equal to (i) the positive difference between the 2023 Contracted EBITDA and the higher of: (A) the 2022 Contracted EBITDA, (B) the 2021 Contracted EBITDA and (C) the 2021 Contracted EBITDA Target, multiplied by (ii) three (3).

(e) <u>Delivery of Earn-Out Calculation</u>. As soon as reasonably practicable after the end of each Earn-Out Period, Buyer shall deliver to Sellers' Representative a statement reflecting the calculation of Contracted EBITDA for the applicable Earn-Out Period (the "*Earn-Out Calculation*"). Such statement shall be prepared using the sample calculations attached as <u>Annex D.</u>

(f) Objections to Earn-Out Calculation. If Sellers' Representative objects to the Earn-Out Calculation, Sellers' Representative shall deliver to

Buyer a written notice of objection (an "Earn-Out Calculation Objection Notice") within thirty (30) days following delivery of the Earn-Out Calculation setting forth in reasonable detail the substance and basis of its objection, showing calculations. If Sellers' Representative has no objection to the Earn-Out Calculation, Sellers' Representative shall promptly deliver to Buyer a written notice of acceptance (an "Earn-Out Calculation Acceptance Notice"). The Earn-Out Calculation will be final and binding on the Parties if an Earn-Out Calculation Acceptance Notice is delivered or if no Earn-Out Calculation Objection Notice in reasonable detail the disputed items on the Earn-Out Calculation and describe in reasonable detail the basis for the objection and all information in the possession of Sellers' Representative which forms the basis of the dispute, as well as the amount in dispute. If Sellers' Representative gives an Earn-Out Calculation Objection Notice, the Parties shall consult with each other with respect to the objection. If the Parties do not agree on the objection within fifteen (15) days after Buyer's receipt of the Earn-Out Calculation Objection Notice, either Buyer or Sellers' Representative may, within an additional fifteen (15) days, refer any unresolved disputed items to the Reviewing Accounting Firm. The Reviewing Accounting Firm will be directed to resolve disputed issues in accordance with this Agreement, to render a written report on the unresolved disputed issues with respect to the Earn-Out Calculation as promptly as practicable and to resolve only those issues of dispute described in the Earn-Out Calculation Objection Notice. The Reviewing Accounting Firm's resolution of the dispute will be final and binding on the Parties. The fees, costs, and expenses of the Reviewing Accounting Firm shall be allocated as described in Section 1.4(c). None of the Sellers or Buyer or their Representatives shall have any ex parte communications or meetings with the Reviewing Accounting Firm concerning the su

Buyer further acknowledges and agrees that following the Closing and throughout the Earn-Out Period, (i) Buyer shall use commercially reasonable efforts to create and maintain the conditions, and operate the Business in a manner, under which the Earn-Out Payments may reasonably be achieved, and (ii) Buyer shall avoid taking any action or inaction that, without an independent commercially reasonable business purpose for doing so, has the effect of: (A) depriving the Sellers of an Earn-Out Payment, (B) materially reducing an Earn-Out Payment, or (C) materially reducing the likelihood of achieving an Earn-Out Payment, which may include, for example purposes only: (1) an action to reduce, divert or defer Contracted Gross Profit, (2) selling, transferring, assigning, terminating, or otherwise disposing of material assets or contracts to any third-party, (3) making or permitting changes to its ownership, capital structure, capitalization or shareholders, or (4) entering into any covenants or restrictions, whether in documents pertaining to indebtedness or otherwise, that specifically restrict payment of any Earn-Out Payment or impede the promotion and sale of the Target Companies' services to the customers that could reasonably be expected to utilize them. Subject to and without limiting or restricting the obligations set forth herein, Seller acknowledges that: (i) any Earn-Out Payment is speculative and is subject to numerous factors outside the control of Buyer, (ii) (A) Buyer has not, prior to or after the date hereof, promised or projected any amounts to be received by Sellers in respect of any Earn-Out Payments, (B) none of Sellers is relying on or has relied on any promises, projections or other information, documents or materials (or absence thereof) in respect of any Earn-Out Payments, and (C) each of Sellers hereby (1) disclaims reliance on any such promises, projections or other information, documents or materials (or absence thereof), (2) understands and agrees that any promises and projections are specifi

4

(h) Each Seller understands and agrees that the contingent right to receive the Earn-Out Payment (or any portion thereof) (i) is solely a contractual right and is not a security for purposes of any federal or state securities law, (ii) shall not be represented by any form of certificate or other instrument, is not transferable, except by operation of law relating to descent and distribution, divorce and community property, and does not constitute an equity or ownership interest in the Target Company, (iii) does not give any Party the right to any dividend rights, voting rights, liquidation rights, preemptive rights or other rights, (iv) is not redeemable, (v) for any Earn-Out Period is contingent on such Seller's Seller Member remaining continuously employed in the Business until the end of the applicable Earn-Out Period (*provided*, *that*, subject to the terms of such Seller Member's Employment Contract, in the event that such Seller Member resigns from his or her employment in the Business for Good Reason or the employer terminates such Seller Member without Cause, the contingency in this sub-clause (v) shall not be applicable and such Seller Member shall be entitled to the following and any other Earn-Out Payment, such Seller Member's termination or resignation), (vi) is contingent on such Seller's Seller Member remaining in compliance with his Non-Competition Agreement, (vii) may not be sold, assigned, pledged, gifted, conveyed, transferred or otherwise disposed of (and any such transfer in violation hereof shall be null and void), and (viii) no interest is payable with respect to any amount payable under this Section 1.5. In addition to the foregoing, Sellers and Seller Members shall not have any rights as a securityholder of Buyer or the Target Company or any of their respective Affiliates as a result of Sellers' contingent right to receive any Earn-Out Payment.

1.6 Tax Treatment of Payments. The Parties agree that any payment with respect to adjustments made pursuant to this Article 1, and any indemnification payment pursuant to Section 8.2(a) or Article 9 (including any payment from the Escrow Account) shall be deemed to be, and Buyer, the Target Company, and Sellers shall treat such payment as, an adjustment to the Base Purchase Price, as applicable, for Tax purposes, except as otherwise required by applicable Law.

### 2. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE TARGET COMPANIES

Each Target Company represents and warrants to Buyer that each statement contained in this <u>Article 2</u> is true and correct as of the date of this Agreement, and will be deemed to be true and correct as of the Closing Date.

- 2.1 <u>Due Organization and Power.</u> The Target Company is a business entity of its respective type set forth in Section 10.16, duly formed, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of its respective State of set forth in Section 10.16. The Target Company is duly qualified to transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the character of its properties owned or held under lease or the nature of its activities makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so qualified or in good standing has not had and would not reasonably be expected to be materially adverse to the Target Company.
- Authority. The execution, delivery and performance by the Target Company of the Transaction Documents to be executed and delivered by the Target Company, the consummation by the Target Company of the Transaction, and performance of its obligations under the Transaction Documents have been duly authorized and approved by the Target Company. No other or further corporate or other act or proceeding on the part of the Target Company is necessary to authorize the Transaction Documents to be executed and delivered by the Target Company, the consummation by the Target Company of the Transaction or performance of its obligations under the Transaction Documents. Assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery by the other parties to the Transaction Documents, this Agreement constitutes, and the other Transaction Documents to be executed by the Target Company will constitute, valid and binding agreements of the Target Company, enforceable in accordance with their respective terms, except as such may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar Legal Requirements now or later in effect relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

5

2.3 No Violation. Except as set forth in Section 2.3 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, neither the execution and delivery by the Target Company of the Transaction Documents nor the consummation by the Target Company of the Transaction (without or with notice or the lapse of time or both) (a) will violate any Legal Requirement applicable to the Target Company or by which the Target Company's properties or assets are bound, (b) will require any action by (including any Consent) or in respect of (including notice to) any Person under any Contract of the Target Company, except as set forth in Section 2.3 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, (c) will violate or conflict with, or constitute a default under, the Organizational Documents of the Target Company, (d) will violate or conflict with, or constitute a default under, or result in the automatic termination, acceleration or material modification (or provide a Person the right of termination, acceleration or material modification) of,

or accelerate the performance required by, the payment of any kind required under, or the loss of any benefits under, or result in a breach of any Contract of the Target Company, or (e) will result in the creation or imposition of any Lien upon any of the Target Company Interests, properties or assets of the Target Company.

2.4 <u>Capitalization</u>. Section 2.4 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter contains a list of (a) all issued and outstanding Target Company Interests of each Target Company, (b) the holder of record of each outstanding Target Company Interest of each Target Company. All of the Target Company Interests have been duly authorized and validly issued, are fully paid and non-assessable, were not issued in violation of the terms of any Contract of the Target Company and were issued in compliance with the Target Company's Organizational Documents and all applicable Legal Requirements. Except as set forth in Section 2.4 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, (a) no Equity Rights with respect to the Target Company, (c) the Target Company is not party to any Contract relating to the issuance, sale or transfer of any of its Equity Securities or any Equity Rights with respect to the Equity Securities of the Target Company, and (d) the Target Company does not own any Equity Securities of any Person or Equity Rights with respect Equity Securities of any Person or Equity Rights with respect Equity Securities of any Person.

### 2.5 Financial Statements; No Undisclosed Liabilities

- (a) Section 2.5 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter contains an unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Target Companies as of August 31, 2021 (the "Recent Balance Sheet") and unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Target Companies for the twelve months then ended, and a profit and loss statement for the 12-month period ending July 31, 2021 and for the period beginning January 1, 2021 through August 26, 2021 (collectively, the "Financial Statements"). Except as set forth in the notes thereto or in Section 2.5 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter and subject to year-end adjustments (which adjustments will not be material individually or in the aggregate), the Financial Statements were consistently applied, are consistent in all material respects with the books and records of the Target Company and applied on a basis consistent with past practices, and fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition, stockholders' equity, results of operations and cash flows of the Target Companies as of the respective dates thereof and for the respective periods covered thereby.
- (b) Except as set forth in Section 2.5(b) of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, the Target Company has no Liabilities, except for those which have been incurred since January 1, 2021 in the ordinary course of business and which are not, individually or in the aggregate, material in amount.
- 2.6 <u>Absence of Certain Developments.</u> Since July 30, 2021, (a) no event, change, condition or state of facts or circumstances exists or has occurred that has had or could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the condition (financial or otherwise), operations or results of operations of the Target Company, and the Target Company has not taken any action that, if taken subsequent to the execution of this Agreement and on or prior to the Closing Date, would constitute a breach of any of the covenants in <u>Section 5.1</u>.

6

### 2.7 <u>Tax Matters</u>. Except as set forth in <u>Section 2.7</u> of the Target Company Disclosure Letter:

- Returns were or will be (when filed) complete and accurate and prepared in compliance with all applicable Legal Requirements. All Taxes payable by the Target Company, whether or not shown on any Tax Return, have been or will be paid in full when due. The Target Company currently is not a beneficiary of any extension of time within which to file any Tax Return. There are no Liens on any assets of the Target Company or the Business that arose in connection with any failure or alleged failure to pay any Tax. The Target Company has not waived any statute of limitations in respect of Taxes or agreed to the extension of time with respect to a Tax assessment or deficiency. The Target Company has withheld and paid all Taxes required to have been withheld and paid in connection with amounts paid or owing to any employee, independent contractor, creditor, equity holder or other Person. All Forms W-2 and Forms 1099 required with respect to such withholding and payment have been properly completed and timely filed to the Target Company's knowledge.
- (b) Audits. The Target Company has not been, or is not currently the subject of, an audit examination, deficiency or proposed adjustment of Taxes by the Tax authorities of any nation, state or locality, and no examination or adjustment is pending or threatened with respect to the Target Company, nor has the Target Company received any notices from any taxing authority relating to any issue which could reasonably be expected to affect the Tax liability of the Target Company. There are no outstanding Contracts or waivers extending the statutory period of limitations for a Tax assessment applicable to the Target Company with respect to a taxable period for which such statute of limitations is open, other than extensions to file Tax Returns made in the ordinary course of business. The Target Company is not presently contesting the Tax liability of the Target Company before any court, tribunal or agency.
- (c) Other. No Tax dispute, inquiry or investigation is pending with respect to the Target Company or any Seller. No written claim has been made by a Tax authority in a jurisdiction where the Target Company does not file Tax Returns that the Target Company is or may be subject to or responsible for the payment of any Tax to that jurisdiction. There is no dispute or claim concerning any Tax liability of the Target Company pending or threatened by any Tax authority. The Target Company is not party to any Tax allocation or sharing Contract.
- (d) Additional Income. The Target Company will not be required to include any item of income in, or exclude any item of deduction from, taxable income for any taxable period (or portion thereof) ending after the Closing Date as a result of any of the following that occurred or existed on or prior to the Closing Date: (i) a change in method of accounting; (ii) a "closing agreement" as described in Code Section 7121 (or any similar provision of state, local or foreign Law); (iii) an intercompany item under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-13 or an excess loss account under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-19; (iv) an installment sale or open transaction disposition; (v) election by the Target Company under Code Section 108(i) or (vi) prepaid amount.
- (e) S-Election. Since 2015, TAM Inc. has been a validly electing S corporation within the meaning of Code Sections 1361 and 1362, and TAM Inc. will be an S corporation up to and including the Closing Date.
  - (f) 1374 Taxes. The Target Company has no potential liability for any Tax under Code Section 1374 in connection with the Transaction.
- 2.8 No Litigation. Except as set forth in Section 2.8 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter or as would, individually or in the aggregate, not result in a material Liability to the Target Company, (a) there is, and in the past three (3) years there has been, no action, suit, litigation, arbitration, proceeding at law or in equity, or any administrative or similar proceeding by, before or against any other Person or Government Body, pending, or, to the knowledge of the Target Company, threatened, against or affecting the Target Company, or any of its properties, assets or rights, and (b) there is no outstanding Order against the Target Company.

7

### 2.9 <u>Legal Compliance</u>

(a) The Target Company is and has been since inception in material compliance with its Organizational Documents and there is no basis which would reasonably be expected to constitute a failure to comply in any material respect. The Target Company is in material compliance with all Laws and Orders

applicable to the Target Company and the Business. The Target Company has not received any notice from any Government Body of any material violations of any Legal Requirements which remains uncorrected.

- (b) Except as set forth in Section 2.9(b) of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, (i) the Target Company has all material Permits required for the conduct of the Business or that are necessary for the lawful ownership of their respective properties and assets (the "Target Company Permits"), (ii) the Target Company is, and in the past three (3) years has been, in compliance in all material respects with all Target Company Permits, and all are valid and in full force and effect and have not lapsed, been cancelled, terminated or withdrawn, (iii) the Target Company has not received any written notice of any cancellation, suspension, revocation, invalidation or non-renewal of any Target Company Permit, and (iv) to the Target Company's knowledge, the Target Company Permits will continue to be valid and in full force and effect on identical terms following consummation of the Transaction. No event has occurred that, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, would reasonably be expected to result in the revocation, suspension, lapse or limitation of any Target Company Permit.
- 2.10 Environmental Matters. Since January 1, 2017, the Target Company has been, and currently is, in compliance in all material respects with all applicable Environmental Laws and Permits required of them under applicable Environmental Law. There are no claims, proceedings, investigations or actions by any Government Body or other Person pending, or to the knowledge of the Target Company, threatened against the Target Company under any Environmental Law. There are no facts, circumstances or conditions relating to the past or present business or operations of the Target Company or any of their respective predecessors (including the release, threatened release, or disposal of any wastes, Hazardous Substance or other substances at any location), or to any real property or facility at any time owned, leased, or operated by the Target Company, or any of their respective predecessors, that would reasonably be expected to give rise to any claim, proceeding, or action, or to any Liability, under any Environmental Law except as have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material effect on the continuing operations of the Target Company or the Business.
- 2.11 Property and Assets. Except as set forth in Section 2.11 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, the Target Company has a valid leasehold interest in all real property and interests in real property leased, licensed or occupied by the Target Company, which are identified in Section 2.11 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, and good and marketable title or leasehold title (as applicable) to all of their personal property and assets (tangible and intangible), free and clear of all Liens, other than Permitted Liens. The Target Company does not own any real property or interests in real property. The personal properties and assets that are owned, leased or used by the Target Company (a) are in good operating condition, working order and repair, subject to ordinary wear and tear, free from defects, are usable in the ordinary course of the business and are suitable for the purposes for which they are currently being used and (b) constitute all the personal properties and assets necessary for the conduct of its business as presently conducted. No properties or assets related to or used by the Target Company are owned or leased by any Affiliate of any Seller or the Target Company (other than another Target Company). Upon consummation of the Transaction, the Target Company will be entitled to continue to use all the properties and assets which are currently employed by the Target Company in the conduct of the Business.

- Insurance. The Target Company has made available to Buyer copies of all material policies of insurance currently maintained by the Target Company, which cover the Target Company, the Business or the Target Company's properties, assets or employees and are currently in effect for the current policy period (collectively, the "Target Company Insurance Policies"). Section 2.12 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter contains an accurate and complete list of all Target Company Insurance Policies and all pending claims and the claims history for the Target Company during the current year and the preceding three (3) years. There are no pending claims under any of such Target Company Insurance Policies as to which coverage has been questioned, denied or disputed by the insurer or in respect of which the insurer has reserved its rights. All Target Company Insurance Policies are issued by an insurer with a Best's Rating of A- or above and are in full force and effect. All premiums due under the Target Company Insurance Policies are sufficient for compliance with all Legal Requirements and Contracts to which the Target Company is party or a beneficiary or by which the Target Company or its assets are subject. The Target Company has not received a notice of cancellation or termination of any Target Company Insurance Policy or of any material changes that are required in the conduct of the Target Company's business as a condition to the continuation of coverage under, or renewal of, any such Target Company Insurance Policy. The Target Company has no self-insurance arrangements.
- 2.13 <u>Material Contracts. Section 2.13</u> of the Target Company Disclosure Letter sets forth an accurate and complete list as of the date hereof of each of the following Contracts to which the Target Company is party or by which the Target Company is bound or to which any asset of the Target Company is subject or under which the Target Company has any rights or the performance of which is guaranteed by the Target Company or under which the Target Company is conducting the Business (each, a "<u>Material Contract</u>"):
  - (a) Each Contract with the Contracted Accounts;
- (b) each lease, rental or occupancy agreement, license, installment and conditional sale agreement, and other Contract affecting the ownership of, leasing of, title to, use of, or any leasehold or other interest in, any real or personal property;
- (c) each Contract (or series of related Contracts) that involves delivery or receipt of services (other than with respect to products or inventory) of an amount or value in excess of \$50,000 or that involves expenditures or receipts in excess of \$50,000;
  - (d) each Contract with a Material Customer;
  - (e) each Contract with a Material Supplier;
  - (f) each Contract for Indebtedness with an outstanding balance in excess of \$50,000;
- (g) each licensing agreement or other Contract with respect to intellectual property of any Third Party, including any agreement with any current or former employee, consultant or contractor regarding the appropriation or non-disclosure of any Intellectual Property or intellectual property of any Third Party;
- (h) each labor agreement or collective bargaining agreement with any labor union, labor organization, organized group of employees, or similar labor organization (collectively, "*Union*");
- (i) each Contract (other than a Target Company Plan) providing for the employment or consultancy (including on an independent contractor basis) of an individual (or, in the case of a consultant or independent contractor, an entity) on a full-time, part-time, consulting or other basis or otherwise providing compensation or other benefits to any director, shareholder, officer, partner, employee or consultant, in each case, involving at least \$50,000 per annum for the 12 month period ending on the date of the Recent Balance Sheet;

- (k) each Contract (other than the Transaction Documents) to which any Seller Member, Seller or any Affiliate of such Seller is party or otherwise has any rights, obligations or interests;
- (l) each Contract that provides for payments to or by any Person in excess of Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$250,000) during the twelve (12) month period immediately prior to the date hereof that is not terminable without payment of a termination penalty;
- (m) each Contract relating to (i) the purchase, sale, lease or disposal of any Equity Securities of the Target Company, (ii) the purchase, sale, lease or disposal of any assets of the Target Company other than in the ordinary course of business, or (iii) granting to any Person any option of first refusal, first offer or similar preferential right to purchase or acquire any of its assets or properties;
- (n) each Contract containing any non-competition or other restrictive covenant that materially restricts the future business activity of the Target Company with respect to the Business (including any non-solicits or no-hires);
- (o) each Contract entered into other than in the ordinary course of business that contains or provides for an express undertaking by the Target Company to be responsible for consequential, incidental or punitive damages;
- (p) each Contract that contains restrictions with respect to payment of dividends or any other distribution in respect of the Target Company Interests;
  - (q) each Contract relating to capital expenditures in excess of \$50,000 individually, or \$150,000 in the aggregate;
- (r) each Contract involving a loan (other than accounts receivable owing from trade debtors in the ordinary course of business) or advance to (other than travel and entertainment advances to the employees of the Target Company extended in the ordinary course of business), or investment in, any Person or any Contract relating to the making of any such loan, advance or investment;
- (s) each Contract under which any Person (other than the Target Company) has directly or indirectly guaranteed Indebtedness of the Target Company;
- (t) each management service, consulting, financial advisory or any other similar type Contracts and all Contracts with investment or commercial banks;
- (u) each Contract (including letters of intent) (A) involving the future disposition or acquisition of assets or properties involving consideration of more than \$50,000, individually or in the aggregate, or any merger, consolidation or similar business combination transaction, whether or not enforceable, or (B) relating to the acquisition by the Target Company of any operating business or the Equity Securities or other equity interests of any other Person pursuant to which the Target Company has continuing obligations as of the date hereof;

- (v) each Contract involving any resolution or settlement of any actual or threatened litigation, arbitration, claim or other dispute;
- (w) each Contract involving a confidentiality, standstill or similar arrangement;
- (x) each Contract with a Government Body; and
- (y) each Contract involving any provisions providing for exclusivity, "change in control", "most favored nations", rights of first refusal or first negotiation or similar rights.

With respect to each Material Contract, assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery of such Material Contract by each other party thereto, such Material Contract is in full force and effect, a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Target Company and the other parties thereto and enforceable by the Target Company in accordance with its terms, except as such may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, conveyance or other similar Laws now or later in effect relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law) or the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing and has not been terminated or repudiated. The Target Company and, to the knowledge of the Target Company, each other party thereto are in compliance in all material respects with all terms and requirements of each Material Contract. The Target Company has not received any written notice by another party to a Material Contract of any intention to breach, terminate, repudiate or disclaim any such Material Contract to which it is party. To the knowledge of the Target Company, no event has occurred or circumstance exists which, with the delivery of notice, the passage of time or both, would constitute a breach or default a Material Contract, or permit the termination, modification or acceleration of any obligation or Liability under a Material Contract. The Target Company has delivered or made available to Buyer true and complete copies, including all amendments, of each Contract set forth in Section 2.13 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter.

### 2.14 <u>Labor Matters</u>.

- (a) Section 2.14 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter lists: (i) all employees, independent contractors, and consultants of the Target Company; and (ii) for each individual described in clause (i), (A) the individual's title or position, hire date, and compensation, (B) any Contracts entered into between the Target Company and such individual, and (C) the fringe benefits provided to each such individual. All compensation payable to all employees, independent contractors, or consultants of the Target Company for services performed on or prior to the Closing Date have been paid in full.
- (b) The Target Company is not, nor has been, a party to or bound by any collective bargaining agreement or other Contract with a Union, and no Union has represented or purported to represent any employee of the Target Company. There has never been, nor has there been any threat of, any strike, work stoppage, slowdown, picketing, or other similar labor disruption or dispute affecting the Target Company or any of its employees.
- (c) The Target Company is and has been in compliance in all material respects with: (i) all applicable employment Laws and agreements regarding hiring, employment, termination of employment, plant closings and mass layoffs, employment discrimination, harassment, retaliation, and reasonable accommodation, leaves of absence, terms and conditions of employment, wages and hours of work, employee classification, employee health and safety, engagement and classification of independent contractors, payroll taxes, and immigration with respect to all employees, independent contractors, and contingent workers; and (ii) all applicable Laws relating to the relations between it and any Union, work council, or other body representing employees of the Target Company.

### 2.15 <u>Employee Benefit Plans</u>.

- (a) <u>Benefit Plans. Section 2.15(a)</u> of the Target Company Disclosure Letter sets forth a complete and accurate list of all "employee benefit plans" as defined in Section 3(3) of the Employment Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("*ERISA*"), each Employment Contract, consulting, termination, fringe benefit, severance, incentive or bonus, retention, change in control, deferred compensation, profit sharing, retirement, welfare, post-employment welfare, vacation or paid-time-off, stock purchase, stock option or equity-based incentive plan, policy, program, agreement or arrangement, whether or not in writing and whether or not funded, in each case, that is sponsored, contributed to or maintained by the Target Company or with respect to which the Target Company or any employers (whether or not incorporated) that would be treated together with the Target Company as a single employer within the meaning of Section 414 of the Code (each, an "*ERISA Affiliate*") has any liability, direct or indirect, contingent or otherwise (each, a "*Target Company Plan*").
- (b) Target Company Plans. With respect to each Target Company Plan, to the extent applicable, the Target Company has made available to Buyer a copy of (i) the plan document or other governing Contract or a description of any unwritten plan, (ii) the most recently distributed summary plan description (and any subsequent summaries of material modifications), (iii) each trust or other funding Contract, (iv) the two (2) most recently filed IRS Form 5500 (including schedules and attachments), (v) the most recently received IRS determination letter or IRS opinion letter (in the case of a prototype plan), and (vi) the most recently prepared financial statements.
- (c) <u>Multiemployer and Funded Plans</u>. No Target Company Plan is or has at any time been covered by Title IV or ERISA or subject to Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA, and neither the Target Company nor any ERISA Affiliate has ever maintained, established, participated in or contributed to, or is or has been obligated to contribute to, or has otherwise incurred any Liability (including any contingent liability) under, (i) a "multiemployer plan," (ii) a "multiple employer plan," as such terms are defined by ERISA and/or by the Code.
- (d) Compliance. The Target Company has made all contributions, premium payments or any other payments required to be made by it to each Target Company Plan. Each Target Company Plan (and any related trust or fund) has been funded, administered and maintained, in form and operation, in accordance with its terms and in all material respects with the applicable requirements of all applicable Law, including, without limitation (and where applicable) ERISA and the Code. Each Target Company Plan that is intended to meet the requirements of a "qualified plan" under Section 401(a) of the Code has received a favorable determination letter from the IRS stating that such Target Company Plan meets the requirements of Section 401(a) of the Code, and, to the Target Company's knowledge, no events have occurred since the date of such favorable determination letter that would reasonably be expected to adversely affect such Target Company Plan's qualified status. There do not exist any pending or, to the knowledge of the Target Company, threatened claims (other than claims for benefits in the ordinary course), suits, actions, disputes, audits or investigations with respect to any Target Company Plan.
- (e) Effect of Transactions. Neither the execution of this Agreement nor the consummation of the Transaction by the Target Company will limit or restrict the right of the Target Company to merge, amend, terminate or transfer the assets of any Target Company Plan or Employment Contract on or after the Closing Date. Neither the execution nor the delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of the Transaction could, either alone or in conjunction with any other event (whether contingent or otherwise) (i) accelerate the time of the payment or vesting of, or increase the amount of, or result in the forfeiture of compensation or benefits under any Target Company Plan or Employment Contract, (ii) entitle any employee, director, officer or independent contractor of the Target Company to severance pay or any material inservance pay, (iii) directly or indirectly cause the Target Company to transfer or set aside any assets to fund any material benefits under any Target Company Plan, (iv) otherwise give rise to any material liability under any Target Company Plan, (v) require a "gross-up," indemnification for, or payment to any individual for any taxes imposed under Section 4999 of the Code or any other tax, or (vi) result in the payment of any amount that could, individually or in combination with any other such payment, constitute an "excess parachute payment" as defined in Section 280G(b)(1) of the Code.

12

- (f) No Post-Employment Obligations. No Target Company Plan provides (or could require the Target Company to provide) retiree or other post-employment health benefits or life insurance or other welfare benefits to any Person, excluding, for purposes of such representation, any arrangements that may be required under COBRA or similar Laws.
- Neither the Target Company, any Target Company Plan nor, to the knowledge of the Target Company, any trustee, administrator or other Third Party fiduciary and/or party-in-interest thereof, has engaged in any breach of fiduciary responsibility or any "prohibited transaction" (as such term is defined in Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code applies and which could subject the Target Company or any ERISA Affiliate to the tax or penalty on prohibited transactions imposed by Section 4975 of the Code, which, assuming the taxable period of such transaction expired as of the date hereof, could reasonably be expected to result in a material liability to the Target Company. The Target Company has not engaged in a transaction that would reasonably be expected to result in a material civil penalty under Sections 409 or 502(i) of ERISA. Neither the Target Company nor any ERISA Affiliate is subject to any material liability or penalty under Sections 4976 through 4980 of the Code or Title 1 of ERISA with respect to any Target Company Plan.
- (h) Each Target Company Plan which is a "nonqualified deferred compensation plan" (within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code) is and has been in full compliance with Section 409A of the Code.
- (i) Each Target Company Plan can be amended, terminated or otherwise discontinued after the Effective Time in accordance with its terms, without material Liabilities to Buyer or the Target Company other than ordinary administration expenses typically incurred in a termination event.

#### 2.16 <u>Intellectual Property</u>

- (a) The term "Intellectual Property" means any and all of the following in any jurisdiction throughout the world: (i) issued patents and patent applications; (ii) trademarks, service marks, trade names, and other similar indicia of source or origin, together with the goodwill connected with the use of and symbolized by, and all registrations, applications for registration, and renewals of, any of the foregoing; (iii) copyrights, including all applications and registrations; (iv) trade secrets, know-how, inventions (whether or not patentable), technology, and other confidential and proprietary information and all rights therein; and (v) internet domain names and social media accounts and pages.
- (b) Section 2.16(b) of the Target Company Disclosure Letter lists all issued patents, registered trademarks, domain names and copyrights, and pending applications for any of the foregoing and all material unregistered Intellectual Property that are owned by the Target Company (the "Target Company IP Registrations"). To the knowledge of the Target Company, the Target Company owns or has the valid and enforceable right to use all Intellectual Property used or held for use in or necessary for the conduct of the Business (the "Target Company Intellectual Property"), free and clear of all Liens. No Third Party or Affiliate of the Target Company owns any Target Company Intellectual Property or has any right to use any Target Company Intellectual Property. All of the Target Company Intellectual Property is valid and enforceable, and all Target Company Intellectual Property.

  Registrations are subsisting and in full force and effect. The Target Company has taken all commercially reasonable steps necessary to maintain and enforce the Target Company Intellectual Property.
- (c) To the knowledge of the Target Company, the conduct of the Business has not infringed, misappropriated, or otherwise violated and will not infringe, misappropriate, or otherwise violate the Intellectual Property or other rights of any Person. To the knowledge of the Target Company, no Person has infringed, misappropriated, or otherwise violated any Target Company Intellectual Property.

### 2.18 <u>Customers and Suppliers</u>.

- (a) Section 2.18(a) of the Target Company Disclosure Letter lists the top ten (10) customers (including agents and distributors) based on gross revenues of the Target Companies for each of the calendar years ending December 31, 2018, December 31, 2019, and December 31, 2020 (and the revenues generated from such customer) (collectively, the "*Material Customers*"). Over the past three (3) years, the Target Company has not received any written notice from any Material Customer that such Material Customer intends, anticipates or otherwise expects to terminate or materially change its relationship (whether related to payment, price, amounts purchased or otherwise) with the Target Company or limit its usage or purchase of the services and products of the Target Company as a result of the Transaction or otherwise.
- (b) Section 2.18(b) of the Target Company Disclosure Letter lists the top five (5) vendors, suppliers, service providers and other similar business relations of the Target Company based on the amounts paid to such Persons for each of the calendar years ending December 31, 2018, December 31, 2019, and December 31, 2020 (the "Material Suppliers"). The Target Company has not received any notice from any Material Supplier that such Material Supplier intends, anticipates or otherwise expects to terminate or materially change its relationship (whether related to payment, price, amounts sold or otherwise) with the Target Company or limit its services, supplies or materials to the Target Company.
- 2.19 Affiliated Transactions. Except as set forth in Section 2.19 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, no officer, director, employee, equityholder or Affiliate (including Sellers) of the Target Company or any individual related by blood, marriage or adoption to any such individual or any entity in which any such Person or individual owns any beneficial interest, (a) is party to any Contract with the Target Company (other than an Employment Contract or other Material Contract described in Section 2.13(i)), (b) has any interest in any property, asset or right used by the Target Company or necessary for the Business, (c) has received any funds from the Target Company since the date of the Recent Balance Sheet, (d) provides services or resources to the Target Company or is dependent on services or resources provided by the Target Company (except to the extent that such services may be provided pursuant to an Employment Contract or other Material Contract described in Section 2.13(i)) or (e) holds a position as a director, officer or employee of, any Person which is a client, supplier, customer, lessor, lessee, or competitor or potential competitor of the Target Company.

### 2.20 NO OTHER REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES.

- (a) EXCEPT AS EXPRESSLY SET FORTH IN THIS AGREEMENT, NONE OF SELLERS, SELLER MEMBERS, THE TARGET COMPANIES OR THEIR RESPECTIVE AFFILIATES MAKE ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY, WHETHER ORAL OR WRITTEN, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, IN RESPECT OF SELLERS, SELLER MEMBERS, THE TARGET COMPANIES OR THEIR RESPECTIVE AFFILIATES.
- (b) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, none of Sellers, Seller Members nor the Target Companies has made, and shall not be deemed to have made, any representations or warranties in the materials relating to the Business made available to Buyer, including due diligence materials, or in any presentation of the Business by Sellers or their Affiliates or others in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, and no statement contained in any of such materials or made in any such presentation shall be deemed a representation or warranty hereunder or otherwise or deemed to be relied upon by Buyer in executing, delivering and performing this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby. It is understood that any cost estimates, projections or other predictions, any data, any financial information or any memoranda or offering materials or presentations, including but not limited to, any offering memorandum or similar materials made available by Seller Members, Sellers or their Affiliates were made in good faith and are not and shall not be deemed to be relied upon by Buyer in executing, delivering and performing this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.

14

#### 3. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER MEMBERS AND SELLERS

Each of the Seller Members and the Sellers, severally as to itself and not jointly, represents and warrants to Buyer that each statement contained in this Article 3 is true and correct as of the date of this Agreement, and will be deemed to be true and correct as of the Closing Date.

- 2.1 Legal Capacity. Such Seller Member is a competent adult and has all requisite power, legal right, authority and capacity to enter into the Transaction Documents to be executed and delivered by such Seller Member. Such Seller is a limited liability company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the state of such entity's formation. Such Seller has all requisite power, legal right and authority (corporate and other) to enter into the Transaction Documents and to carry out the Transaction. Such Seller has duly executed and delivered this Agreement on the date hereof with the intent to be legally bound hereby and to perform its obligations hereunder. Assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery of the Transaction Documents by the other parties to the Transaction Documents, the Transaction Documents, when executed and delivered by such Seller, will constitute valid and binding agreements of such Seller, enforceable in accordance with their respective terms, except as such may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar Laws now or later in effect relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).
- 3.2 Ownership of Target Company Interests. Such Seller owns, beneficially and of record and has good and valid title to all of the Target Company Interests identified in Annex A opposite such Seller's name free and clear of all Liens. At the Closing, such Seller will convey to Buyer all of such Seller's right, title and interest in and to the Target Company Interests identified in Annex A opposite such Seller's name, free and clear of all Liens. Such Seller has not, and as of the Closing will not have, sold, or granted any options or rights to purchase, and such Seller has not entered, and as of the Closing Date will not have entered, into any Contract obligating such Seller to sell or grant options or rights to purchase, any of such Target Company Interests, except to Buyer.
- 3.3 No Violation. Neither the execution and delivery by such Seller of the Transaction Documents nor the consummation by such Seller of the Transaction (without or with notice or the lapse of time or both) (a) will violate any Legal Requirement applicable to such Seller or by which such Seller's properties or assets are bound, (b) will require any action by (including any Consent) or in respect of (including notice to), any Person under any Contract of such Seller, except as set forth in Section 2.3 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, (c) will violate or conflict with, or constitute a default under, or result in the automatic termination, acceleration or material modification (or provide a Person the right of termination, acceleration or material modification) of, or accelerate the performance required by, the payment of any kind required under, or the loss of any benefits under, or result in a breach of any Contract of such Seller, or (d) will result in the creation or imposition of any Lien upon any of the Target Company Interests.
- 3.4 No Litigation. As of the date of this Agreement, such Seller is not a party to or, to such Seller's knowledge, threatened with any litigation, arbitration or similar proceeding at law or in equity or before or by any Government Body with respect to the Transaction, and such Seller has not received written notice of a claim or dispute that is reasonably likely to result in any such litigation, arbitration or similar proceeding with respect to the Transaction.

#### 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER

Buyer represents and warrants to Sellers that each statement contained in this <u>Article 4</u> is true and correct as of the date of this Agreement, and will be deemed to be true and correct as of the Closing Date.

- 4.1 <u>Due Organization and Power.</u> Buyer is a corporation duly organized or incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of Delaware. Buyer has all requisite power, legal right and authority (corporate and other) to enter into the Transaction Documents and to carry out the Transaction.
- 4.2 Authority. The execution, delivery and performance by Buyer of the Transaction Documents to be executed and delivered by Buyer, the consummation by Buyer of the Transaction, and performance of its obligations under the Transaction Documents have been duly authorized and approved by Buyer. No other or further corporate or other act or proceeding on the part of Buyer is necessary to authorize the Transaction Documents to be executed and delivered by Buyer, the consummation by Buyer of the Transaction or performance of its obligations under the Transaction Documents. Assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery by the other parties to the Transaction Documents, this Agreement constitutes, and the other Transaction Documents to be executed by Buyer will constitute, valid and binding agreements of Buyer, enforceable in accordance with their respective terms, except as such may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar Legal Requirements now or later in effect relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).
- 4.3 No Violation. Neither the execution and delivery by Buyer of the Transaction Documents nor the consummation by Buyer of the Transaction (without or with notice or the lapse of time or both) (a) will violate any Legal Requirement applicable Buyer or by which any of its properties or assets are bound, (b) will require any action by (including any Consent) or in respect of (including notice to), any Person under any Contract of Buyer, (c) will violate or conflict with, or constitute a default under, the Organizational Documents of Buyer, or (d) will violate or conflict with, or constitute a default under, or result in the automatic termination, acceleration or material modification (or provide a Person the right of termination, acceleration or material modification) of, or accelerate the performance required by, the payment of any kind required under, or the loss of any benefits under, or result in a breach of any Contract of Buyer, except for such violations, conflicts, defaults, terminations or accelerations that, individually or in the aggregate, would not be reasonably expected to have the effect of preventing, delaying, making illegal or otherwise interfering with any of the Transaction.
- 4.4 No <u>Litigation</u>. As of the date of this Agreement, there is no litigation, arbitration or similar proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of Buyer, threatened against Buyer or any of its Affiliates, and there is no outstanding Order against Buyer or any of its Affiliates, that, individually or in the aggregate, would be reasonably expected to have the effect of preventing, delaying, making illegal or otherwise interfering with any of the Transaction.
- 4.5 <u>Investment Intent.</u> Buyer is acquiring the Target Company Interests for its own account and not with a current view toward any resale or distribution of the same or any beneficial interest therein. Buyer acknowledges and agrees that the Target Company Interests may not be sold, transferred, offered for sale, pledged, hypothecated or otherwise disposed of without registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or an applicable exemption therefrom and without compliance with other securities Laws to the extent applicable. Buyer (either alone or together with its advisors) has sufficient knowledge and experience in financial and business matters so as to be capable of evaluating the merits and risks of its investment in the Target Company Interests and is capable of bearing the economic risks of such investment. For the avoidance of doubt, the disposition of Buyer's property shall at all times remain within the sole control of Buyer.

16

- 4.6 <u>Sandbagging.</u> The Parties agree and acknowledge that no review by Buyer shall affect the representations and warranties made by Seller Members, Sellers or the Target Company pursuant to this Agreement or the right to indemnification, payment of Losses, or any other remedy of Buyer for breaches of those representations and warranties. The waiver of any condition based on the accuracy of any representation or warranty, or on the performance of or compliance with any covenant or agreement, will not affect the right to indemnification, payment of Losses, or any other remedy based on any such representation, warranty, covenant or agreement.
- 4.7 <u>Brokers and Finders.</u> Neither Buyer nor any of its Affiliates has paid or become obligated to pay any fees or commissions to any broker, finder, agent, Person or firm in connection with the Transaction or in connection with the negotiation thereof.
- 4.8 <u>Sufficiency of Funds.</u> Buyer currently has, and will have as of the Closing, sufficient cash on hand of immediately available funds to make the payment of the Estimated Purchase Price and consummate the Transaction.

### 5. COVENANTS

- 5.1 <u>Interim Operations of the Target Company.</u> Except with the prior written consent of Buyer (which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), as specifically contemplated by this Agreement or as set forth in <u>Annex C</u>, the Target Company and Seller Members agree that, during the period commencing on the date of this Agreement and ending on the earlier to occur of (i) the Closing Date or (ii) the termination of this Agreement in accordance with <u>Article 7</u>:
- (a) The Business shall be conducted in the ordinary course of business and Sellers shall use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve intact the present business organization of the Target Company, keep available the services of their current officers and employees and preserve satisfactory relationships with customers, suppliers, distributors and others having business dealings with them; and
  - (b) The Target Company shall not do any of the following:
- (i) except in the ordinary course of business, increase or decrease the compensation (including wages, salaries, bonuses or any other remuneration) payable or to become payable to any employee of the Target Company, or change, establish, adopt, entered into, amend or terminate any insurance, pension, retirement, profit sharing, employee benefit, collective bargaining, thrift, compensation or other plan, agreement, trust, fund, policy or arrangement for the benefit of any directors, officers or employees, nor paid any commission or bonus to any of such officers, key employees or agents, including, for the avoidance of doubt, any arrangement whereby any director, officer or employee is or becomes entitled to severance payments for any reason;
  - (ii) make any material change in its sales, credit or collection terms and conditions or write off as uncollectible any notes or

- (iv) acquire any business, line of business or Person by merger or consolidation, purchase of substantial assets or equity interests, or by any other manner, in a single transaction or a series of related transactions, or enter into any Contract, letter of intent or similar arrangement (whether or not enforceable) with respect to the foregoing;
- (v) permit any insurance policy naming it as a beneficiary or a loss payable payee to be canceled, terminated or modified or any of the coverage thereunder to lapse;
- (vi) maintain their books, accounts and records in any manner other than in the usual, regular and ordinary manner, on a basis consistent with prior years;
- (vii) make any Tax election, prepare any material return in a manner which is inconsistent with the past practices with respect to the treatment of items on such Tax Returns, incur any liability for Taxes other than in the ordinary course of business, or file an amended Tax Return or a claim for a tax refund with respect to the income, operations or property of the Target Company;
- (viii) make any commitment to make any capital expenditures or enter into any operating lease in excess of Twenty-Five Thousand Dollars (\$25,000.00) individually or Sixty-Five Thousand Dollars (\$65,000.00) in the aggregate or enter into any Contract, letter of intent or similar arrangement (whether or not enforceable) with respect to the foregoing;
- (ix) write-off as uncollectible any notes or accounts receivable, except write-offs in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice charged to applicable reserves;
- (x) pay, discharge, settled or satisfy any actions, Liabilities, payments, discharges, settlements or satisfactions in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice of Liabilities reflected or reserved against in the Financial Statements;
- (xi) plan, announce, implement or effect any reduction in force, lay-off, early retirement program, severance program or other program or effort concerning the termination of employees of the Target Company (other than routine employee terminations for cause);
  - (xii) form any subsidiary; or
  - (xiii) make any change in any method of accounting or auditing practice.

18

### 5.2 Access to Information.

- (a) During the period from the date hereof to the earlier of the Closing Date or the date that this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms, the Target Company shall, and shall cause each of its personnel to, grant or cause to be granted to Buyer and its Representatives reasonable access, on reasonable advance written notice and during normal business hours, to the personnel, properties, books, and records of the Target Company. Buyer and its Representatives shall use their commercially reasonable efforts to minimize any disruption to the business of the Target Company.
- (b) After the Closing, each Party shall afford the other Party and its counsel, accountants and other Representatives, during normal business hours, upon reasonable notice, upon receipt of a written request and at the requesting Party's sole cost and expense, reasonable access to the books, records and other information in such Party's possession or control relating to the assets, Liabilities or operations of the Target Company with respect to periods prior to the Closing in existence on the Closing Date, and the right to make copies and extracts therefrom at its expense, to the extent such access is reasonably required by the requesting Party for any proper business purpose. Without limitation, after the Closing, each Party shall make available to the other Party and its counsel, accountants and other Representatives, during normal business hours, upon reasonable notice, upon receipt of a written request and at the requesting Party's sole cost and expense, and to any Tax authority that is legally permitted to receive the following pursuant to its subpoena power or the equivalent, the books, records and other information relating to Tax Liabilities or potential Tax Liabilities for all periods prior to or including the Closing Date in existence on the Closing Date and shall preserve all such books, records and other information for a period of five (5) years after the Closing Date, to the extent such access is reasonably required by the requesting Party for assessment or refund of Taxes or extensions thereof. Subject to the previous sentence, for a period of five (5) years after the Closing Date, Buyer shall and shall direct the Target Company to retain all of the books, records or other information described in this Section 5.2 in existence on the Closing Date for a period of five (5) years after the Closing Date. While the existence of an adversarial proceeding between the Parties in litigation or arbitration will not abrogate or suspend the provisions of this Section 5.2, as to such records or other informati
- 5.3 Exclusivity. During the period from the date hereof to the earlier of the Closing Date and the date that this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms, Sellers and the Target Company shall, and shall cause their respective officers, managers, directors, employees and Representatives to, cease and terminate immediately all solicitations, initiations, encouragements, activities, discussions and/or negotiations with any Person conducted prior to the date hereof with respect to any proposed, potential or contemplated Alternative Transaction. In addition, during such period, Sellers and the Target Company shall not, and shall cause their respective officers, managers, directors, employees and Representatives not to, directly or indirectly, (a) solicit, initiate or intentionally encourage the submission of any proposal or indication of interest relating to an Alternative Transaction, (b) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any Person any information with respect to any Alternative Transaction, or (c) authorize, engage in or enter into any agreement or understanding with respect to any Alternative Transaction.
- 5.4 Restrictions on Share Transfers. Each Seller hereby agrees not to transfer, assign or pledge, directly or indirectly, by operation of law or otherwise, any of his or her Target Company Interests (other than the sale of such Target Company Interests pursuant to this Agreement) during the period from the date hereof through and including the earlier of (a) the Closing and (b) date of termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms. Any such attempted transfer, assignment or pledge during such period will not be effective and the Sellers shall cause the Target Company not to record such transfer, assignment or pledge in the stock and option transfer records of the Target Company.

#### 5.5 <u>Tax Matters</u>. From and after the Closing:

- (a) <u>Tax Indemnification</u>. Without duplication of the indemnification obligations set forth in Section 8.2(a) and subject to the limitations in Section 8.5, Seller Members shall, severally and not jointly in accordance with their Pro Rata Portion, indemnify and hold harmless the Target Companies and Buyer from and against all Losses from all Pre-Closing Taxes.
- (each, a "Straddle Period"), the amount of any Taxes of the Target Company allocated to the Pre-Closing Tax Period based upon, or measured by, net or gross income or gain or payment or receipts or that are triggered by the occurrence of activities or events will be determined based on an interim closing of the books as of the close of business on the Closing Date; provided, that exemptions, allowances or deductions that are calculated on an annual or periodic basis (such as deductions for depreciation and real estate Taxes) will be apportioned between such periods on a daily basis. The amount of any other Taxes of the Target Company allocated to the Pre-Closing Tax Period in the case of a Straddle Period will be deemed to be the amount of such Taxes for the entire Straddle Period multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days in the taxable period ending on the Closing Date and the denominator of which is the number of days in such Straddle Period.
- (c) Section 338(h)(10) Election. At the election of Buyer, each Seller Member and each Seller shall join with Buyer in making an election under Code Section 338(h)(10) (and any corresponding election under state and local tax Law) with respect to the purchase and sale of the Target Shares hereunder (collectively, a "Section 338(h)(10) Election"). Should Buyer elect to make a Section 338(h)(10) Election, Buyer will increase the Final Purchase Price by an amount such that each Seller and each Seller Member receives and retains, on an after tax basis, the same amount that it would have received and retained had a Section 338(h)(10) Election not been made (such increase, the "Section 338(h)(10) Adjustment"). Buyer, Sellers and Seller Members shall cooperate fully with each other in the making of any such election. Any Section 338(h)(10) Adjustment will be treated as an adjustment to the Final Purchase Price by the parties for Tax purposes.
- (d) Filing of Returns. Sellers' Representative shall prepare or cause to be prepared all Tax Returns of the Target Company for all Pre-Closing Tax Periods at the expense of the Target Company. Sellers shall submit each such Tax Return to Buyer for review and comment as promptly as practicable but in any event at least 45 days prior to the due date for the filing of such Tax Return, including applicable extensions. Buyer shall cause the appropriate officer of the Target Company to sign and file such Tax Return (or any amendment to such Tax Return), unless Buyer determines in good faith that such Tax Return does not have sufficient legal support to avoid the imposition of penalties, fines or similar amounts. Except as required by applicable Law, the Target Company shall not file any amendment to any Tax Return for any Pre-Closing Tax Periods without the express written consent of Sellers' Representative. Sellers may retain such certified public accountants as it chooses for purposes of preparing Tax Returns for Pre-Closing Tax Periods required under this Section 5.5(d), and the reasonable expenses of preparing such Tax Returns shall be paid by the Target Company.

20

- (e) Tax Proceedings. If an audit, investigation or similar proceeding with respect to Tax matters shall be commenced, or a claim shall be made, by any Tax authority, with respect to Pre-Closing Taxes, Buyer shall, or shall cause the Target Company to, promptly notify Sellers' Representative in writing of such audit, investigation or similar proceeding or claim (a "Tax Proceeding"); provided, however, that failure to give such notice shall not affect Sellers' indemnification obligations unless such failure prevents Sellers' Representative from taking meaningful control of such Tax Proceeding or Sellers are materially prejudiced by such failure. Sellers' Representative shall have the primary right to contest such Tax Proceeding (at Sellers' expense) and shall have discretion and authority to pay, settle or compromise any such Tax Proceeding (including selection of counsel, the pursuit or waiver of any administrative proceeding or the right to pay the Tax and sue for a refund or contest the Tax Proceeding in any permissible manner); provided, however, that (i) Buyer (or its advisors) may fully participate at Buyer's sole expense in the Tax Proceeding, and (ii) Sellers' Representative shall not settle any Tax Proceeding in a manner that could reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect Buyer or the Target Company or any of their Affiliates after the Closing Date without the prior written consent of Buyer (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed). The Target Company shall provide duly completed powers of attorney and authorization forms to permit the foregoing. Sellers' Representative shall keep Buyer timely informed with respect to the commencement, status and nature of any Tax Proceeding. Upon the conclusion of any Tax Proceeding in accordance with the foregoing, whether by way of settlement or otherwise, Buyer shall cause the Target Company and an appropriate officer of the Target Company to execute any and all agreements, instruments or other documents that are necessar
- (f) Cooperation on Tax Matters. The Parties shall cooperate fully, as and to the extent reasonably requested by any other Party, in connection with the preparation and filing of Tax Returns pursuant to this Section 5.5 and any audit, appeal, hearing, litigation or other proceeding with respect to Taxes. Such cooperation shall include the retention and (upon another Party's reasonable request) the provision of records and information that are reasonably relevant to any such audit, appeal, hearing, litigation or other proceeding and making employees available during normal business hours and on a mutually convenient basis to provide additional information, testimony and explanation of any material provided hereunder. Such cooperation shall also include Buyer causing the Target Company, at Buyer's sole cost and expense, to prepare all such information, schedules and worksheets that, consistent in time and manner with past practice, are requested in writing by Sellers' Representative for the preparation of Tax Returns to be prepared by Sellers' Representative pursuant to this Section 5.5. The Parties shall (i) retain all books and records with respect to Tax Proceedings pertinent to the Target Company or Sellers relating to any Pre-Closing Tax Period until the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations (and, to the extent notified by Buyer or Sellers' Representative, any extensions thereof) of the respective taxable periods, and abide by all record retention agreements entered into with any taxing authority, and (ii) give Sellers' Representative or Buyer, as the case may be, reasonable written notice prior to transferring, destroying or discarding any such books and records and, if Sellers' Representative or Buyer so requests, the Target Company or Sellers, as the case may be, shall allow the other Party to take possession of such books and records.

- (g) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, the provisions of Section 2.7 and this Section 5.5 shall survive for the full period of all applicable statutes of limitations (giving effect to any waiver, mitigation, or extension thereof) plus ninety (90) days.
- Confidentiality. Each of the Seller Members and the Sellers acknowledges that it is in possession of Confidential Information concerning the Target Company and the Business. Each Seller shall, and shall cause their respective Affiliates and Representatives to, treat confidentially and not disclose all or any portion of such Confidential Information and will use such Confidential Information solely for the purpose of consummating the Transaction and for no other purpose. Each of the Seller Members and the Sellers acknowledges and agrees that such Confidential Information is proprietary and confidential in nature and may be disclosed to its Representatives only to the extent necessary for Sellers to consummate the Transaction (it being understood that Sellers shall be severally responsible for any disclosure by any such Representative not permitted by this Agreement). Each of the Seller Members and the Sellers and their respective Affiliates and Representatives may disclose Confidential Information only for purposes of (a) compliance with any agreement between such Seller or Seller Member or any of their respective Affiliates, on the one hand, and Buyer or any of its Affiliates,

on the other hand, and (b) compliance with any reasonable request by Buyer or any of its Affiliates; and (c) compliance with any applicable Law or Order, or (d) in connection with a dispute or any Tax Proceeding regarding, the amount of any Tax imposed on such Seller or Seller Member, as applicable, or the preparation of any Tax Return related to any such Tax; provided, that with respect to any request for disclosure made pursuant to clauses (c) and (d) above, such Seller or Seller Member, as applicable, has used its commercially reasonable efforts to avoid such disclosure and after promptly advising and consulting with Buyer about such Seller's or Seller Member's, as applicable, intention to make, and the proposed contents of, such disclosure and such Seller or Seller Member, as applicable, shall, or shall cause such Affiliate or Representative, to provide Buyer with prompt written notice of such request so that Buyer may seek an appropriate protective order or other appropriate remedy. At any time that such protective order or remedy has not been obtained, such Seller, Seller Member or such Affiliate or Representative may disclose only that portion of the Confidential Information which such Person is legally required to disclose or of which disclosure is required to avoid sanction for contempt or any similar sanction, and each Seller and each Seller Member shall exercise their respective commercially reasonable efforts to obtain assurance that confidential treatment will be accorded to such Confidential Informations of disclosed. Each Seller and each Seller Member further agrees that such Seller and such Seller Member, as applicable, and their respective Affiliates and Representatives, upon the request of Buyer or the Target Company, promptly will deliver to Buyer or the Target Company all documents, or other tangible embodiments, constituting Confidential Information or other information with respect to the Target Company, without retaining any copy thereof, and shall promptly destroy all other information a

22

- 5.7 <u>Resignation of Directors and Officers.</u> At the written request of Buyer (which request shall be delivered at least three (3) Business Days prior to the Closing), the Target Company shall cause any so requested officer and member of the management committees of the Target Company to tender his/her resignation from such position effective immediately prior to the Closing Date and in the event any such individual does not tender his/her resignation, the Target Company shall take such actions necessary to remove such individuals from such positions.
- 5.8 <u>Further Assurances.</u> From time to time after the Closing Date, upon the request of any other Party and without further consideration, each Party shall execute and deliver to the requesting Party such documents and take such action as the requesting Party reasonably requests to consummate more effectively the intent and purposes of the Parties under this Agreement and the Transaction.
- Budgets. Subject to Buyer's obligations under Section 1.5(g), from time to time after the Closing Date, Buyer and Seller Members shall collaborate in good faith to establish budgets for the operation of the Business of the Target Companies that are proportionate with the revenue being serviced by the Target Companies, including, without limitation, employment budgets. The Parties agree that: (a) the operating budget for the remainder of the calendar 2021 year following the Closing Date will be based on the current monthly selling, general and administrative expenses set forth in the Financial Statements, provided that Seller Members will have the ability to increase this budget by up to 10% at their discretion or as otherwise mutually agreed to by Buyer and Seller Members, (b) the operating budgets for calendar year 2022 and 2023 shall be equal to or exceed the full year operating budget for 2021, set forth in the Financial Statements and (c) throughout the remainder of 2021 and the duration of the Earn-Out Period, Sellers shall have sole discretion to maintain the employment or engagement of all employees, independent contractors or consultants listed in Section 2.14 of the Target Company Disclosure Letter, so long as such salaries and fees do not increase as a percentage of the Target Companies' annual revenues. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, all budgets, rights, and obligations set forth in this Section 5.9 are conditioned on, and subject to, compliance with securities laws and regulations and all policies and procedures of the Target Company, in effect now or in the future, including without limitation any policies related to insider trading, Regulation FD disclosure, related party transactions, Sarbanes-Oxley Act compliance, and related policies and procedures.

### 5.10 Employees; Benefit Plans; Equity Awards.

(a) Subject to Section 5.8, during the period commencing at the Closing and throughout the Earn-Out Period, Buyer shall provide each of the Target Companies' employees specified in Annex G (the "Specified Employees"), as long as such Specified Employee is employed by Buyer, with compensation at least equal to the amount provided by the Target Companies to such Specified Employee as of the date of this Agreement (provided such Specified Employee has substantially similar duties and responsibilities and is of the same status (i.e., full-time or part-time) after the Closing Date as immediately prior to the date of this Agreement).

23

- (b) After Closing, all Specified Employees (as long as they remain employed by Buyer) will be provided with employee benefits subject to the Buyer's benefit plans which are provided generally to employees as Buyer.
- (c) After Closing, Buyer shall grant a one-time equity award to each Specified Employee (other than the Seller Members), in an amount equal to twenty percent (20%) of the amount of such Specified Employee's compensation earned during the 12-month period preceding the date of this Agreement, pursuant to an award agreement under the Blade Air Mobility, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan.
- (d) After Closing, Buyer shall set aside \$250,000.00 to be paid to certain employees of the Target Company as mutually agreed between Buyer and Sellers' Representative.
- 5.11 <u>Employee Severance Packages.</u> During the period commencing on the conclusion of the Earn-Out Period and for twelve (12) months thereafter, in the event the position of any employee listed on <u>Annex H</u> attached hereto (the "*Key Employees*") is eliminated by Buyer or such employee's employment is otherwise terminated by Buyer, without Cause, such employee shall be entitled to a severance payment in an amount not less than six (6) months of such employee's monthly salary at the time of termination.

### 6. CLOSING CONDITIONS

- 6.1 <u>Buyer's Conditions to Closing.</u> The obligation of Buyer to consummate the Transaction is subject to fulfillment at or prior to the Closing of the following conditions, any one or more of which may be waived in writing by Buyer:
- (a) Representations and Warranties. (i) The representations and warranties of Sellers, Seller Members and the Target Companies in Section 2.4 and Section 3.2 shall be true and correct on the Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date, and (ii) all other representations and warranties of Sellers, Seller Members and the Target Companies in Article 2 and Article 3 shall be true and correct (without giving effect to any "material", "materially", "material adverse effect", "material adverse change" or similar qualifiers contained in any of such representations and warranties other than those contained in Section 2.6, 2.7 or 2.13) in all material respects as of the Closing Date as if made at and as of such time (other than those representations and warranties made as of a specified date, which such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all respects as of such specified date).
- (b) <u>Compliance with Agreements</u>. Each of the Sellers, Seller Members and the Target Company shall have performed in all material respects with all terms, agreements, and covenants required under this Agreement to be performed by such Seller and the Target Company prior to the Closing.
  - (c) <u>Absence of Certain Changes</u>. During the period from the date of this Agreement until the Closing, no event has occurred that has had, or

- (d) <u>Closing Deliverables</u>. Sellers' Representative shall have delivered or caused to be delivered to Buyer the items listed in <u>Section 9.2</u>.
- 6.2 <u>Sellers' Conditions to Closing</u>. The obligation of Sellers to consummate the Transactions is subject to fulfillment at or prior to the Closing of the following conditions, any one or more of which may be waived in writing by Sellers' Representative:
- (a) Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of Buyer in Article 4 shall be true and correct in all material respects at and as of the Closing Date as if made at and as of such time.
- (b) <u>Compliance with Agreements</u>. Buyer shall have performed in all material respects with all terms, agreements, and covenants required under this Agreement to be performed by Buyer prior to the Closing.
  - (c) <u>Closing Deliverables</u>. Buyer shall have delivered or caused to be delivered to Sellers' Representative the items listed in <u>Section 9.3.</u>

### 6.3 Mutual Closing Conditions.

- (a) No Government Body shall have issued, enacted, entered, promulgated or enforced any Law or Order (that has not been vacated, withdrawn or overturned) restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (b) No action or proceedings shall have been instituted, threatened against Buyer before a court or other Government Body to restrain or prohibit materially delay or invalidate any of the transactions contemplated hereby.

### 7. TERMINATION

- 7.1 <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated and the transactions contemplated hereby may be abandoned, at any time prior to the Closing:
  - (a) by mutual written consent of Sellers' Representative and Buyer;
  - (b) by either Sellers' Representative or Buyer, if:
- (i) any court or other Government Body shall have issued, enacted, entered, promulgated or enforced any Law or Order (that is final and non appealable and that has not been vacated, withdrawn or overturned) restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; or
- (ii) the Closing Date shall not have occurred on or prior to October 31, 2021 (the "End Date"); provided, that neither party may terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.1(b)(ii) if such party is in material breach of this Agreement;
- (c) by Sellers' Representative, if: (i) any of the representations and warranties of Buyer contained in Article 4 shall fail to be true and correct or (ii) there shall be a breach by Buyer of any covenant or agreement of Buyer in this Agreement that, in either case, (A) would result in the failure of a condition set forth in Section 6.2(a) or Section 6.2(b) and (B) which is not curable or, if curable, is not cured upon the occurrence of the earlier of (1) the thirtieth (30th) day after written notice thereof is given by Sellers' Representative to Buyer and (2) the day that is five (5) Business Days prior to the End Date; provided that Sellers' Representative may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.1(c) if Seller is in material breach of this Agreement;

25

- (d) by Buyer, if: (i) any of the representations and warranties of Seller contained in Article 3 shall fail to be true and correct, or (ii) there shall be a breach by Seller of any covenant or agreement of Seller in this Agreement that, in either case, (A) would result in the failure of a condition set forth in Section 6.1(a) or Section 6.1(b) and (B) which is not curable or, if curable, is not cured upon the occurrence of the earlier of (1) the thirtieth (30th) day after written notice thereof is given by Buyer to Sellers' Representative and (2) the day that is five (5) Business Days prior to the End Date; provided, that Buyer may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.1(d) if Buyer is in material breach of this Agreement; or
- (e) by Buyer if there has been any event, development, state of facts, occurrence or change (or any series of events, developments, state of facts, occurrences or changes) that has had or which would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect; *provided*, that Buyer may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this <u>Section 7.1(e)</u> if Buyer is in material breach of this Agreement.

#### 8. INDEMNIFICATION

Survival. The representations and warranties of the Parties contained in this Agreement shall survive the Closing for a period of twelve (12) months after the Closing Date; provided that (a) the representations and warranties contained in Sections 2.1 (Due Organization and Power), 2.2 (Authority), 2.4 (Capitalization), 2.17 (Brokers and Finders), 3.1 (Legal Capacity), 3.2 (Ownership of Target Company Interests), 3.5 (Brokers and Finders), 4.1 (Due Organization and Power), 4.2 (Authority) and 4.7 (Brokers and Finders) (each, a "Fundamental Representation"), shall survive indefinitely, and (b) the representations and warranties contained in Section 2.7 (Tax Matters), and Section 2.10 (Environmental Matters), Section 2.14 (Labor Matters) and Section 2.15 (Employee Benefit Plans) shall survive the Closing until sixty (60) days following the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations (including any extensions thereof), in each case, unless and then only to the extent that noncompliance with such representations and warranties is waived in writing by the Party for whose benefit such representations and warranties are being made. All of the covenants contained in this Agreement that by their nature are required to be performed prior to or at the Closing shall survive the Closing for a period of twelve (12) months after the Closing. All of the covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement that by their nature are required to be performed after the Closing shall survive the Closing until fully performed or fulfilled, unless and then only to the extent that non-compliance with such covenants or agreements is waived in writing by the Party entitled to such performance. Any breach or inaccuracy of any covenant, agreement, representation or warranty in respect of which indemnity may be sought under this Agreement shall survive the time at which it would otherwise terminate pursuant to the preceding three sentences until such claim is resolved if notice of the breach or inaccuracy thereof giving rise to such right of indemnity shall have been given to the Party against whom such indemnity or other relief may be sought prior to such time and such notice satisfies the requirements for an Indemnification Notice set forth in Section 8.5 in all material respects. With respect to any claim that any Party may have against any other Party that is permitted pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, the survival periods set forth in this Section 8.1 shall govern when any such claim may be brought and shall replace and supersede any statute of limitations that may otherwise be applicable.

- 8.2 <u>Indemnification by Seller Members.</u> Following Closing, and subject to the terms and conditions of this <u>Article 8</u>, (a) Seller Members, jointly and severally, shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless Buyer, its Affiliates, and their respective directors, officers and employees (collectively, the " *Buyer Indemnitees*"), from and against all Losses asserted against, incurred, suffered or paid, directly or indirectly, by any Buyer Indemnitee by reason of, relating to or resulting from any (i) breach or inaccuracy of the representations and warranties of the Target Companies set forth in this Agreement (whether or not contained in <u>Article 2</u>) or in any schedule, exhibit or certificate delivered pursuant to this Agreement (other than the representations and warranties contained in <u>Section 2.7</u>, which are addressed in <u>Section 5.5</u>) to be true and correct in all respects (without giving effect to any "materially," "materially," "material adverse effect," "material adverse change" or similar qualification contained in any such representation or warranty other than those contained in <u>Section 2.13</u>), (ii) breach of the covenants or agreements of the Target Companies, Seller Members or Sellers in this Agreement or (iii) Target Company Transaction Expenses or Indebtedness (to the extent not a reduction to the Final Purchase Price), and (b) each Seller Member, severally, shall indemnify and hold harmless the Buyer Indemnitees from and against all Losses asserted against or incurred by any Buyer Indemnitee by reason of, relating to or resulting from any (i) breach or inaccuracy of the representations and warranties of such Seller or its Seller Member set forth in this Agreement.
- 8.3 <u>Indemnification by Buyer</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of this <u>Article 8</u>, Buyer shall indemnify and hold harmless Sellers and their respective directors, officers and employees (collectively, the "Seller Indemnitees") from and against all Losses asserted against or incurred by any such Person by reason of or resulting from (a) any breach of the representations and warranties of Buyer set forth in this Agreement (whether or not contained in <u>Article 4</u>) or in any schedule, exhibit or certificate delivered pursuant to this Agreement to be true and correct in all respects (without giving effect to any "materially," "material adverse effect," "material adverse change" or similar qualification contained in any such representation or warranty); (b) any breach of the covenants or agreements of Buyer set forth in this Agreement; or (c) any additional tax liability resulting from the Sellers' 338(h)(10) Election, in excess of 338(h)(10) Adjustment, incurred by Sellers or any Seller Member resulting from a dispute or investigation by the applicable taxing authority.
  - 8.4 <u>Limitations</u>. Seller Members' obligations under <u>Section 8.2</u> shall be subject to the following limitations:
- (a) none of Seller Members shall have any liability for Losses under Section 8.2(a)(i) or Section 8.2(b)(i) for any individual item, or group of items arising out of the same condition or circumstance, where the Losses related thereto for which Seller Members would otherwise be required to provide indemnification are less than \$200,000.00 ("Threshold"). After such Losses exceed the Threshold, Seller Members will be liable for the portion of such Losses in excess of \$100,000.00 (the "Deductible"), and no Losses related thereto shall be aggregated for purposes of Section 8.4(b); provided, however, that the limitation set forth in this Section 8.4(a) shall not apply to any claim brought for breach of a Fundamental Representation;

- (b) Seller Members shall not have any liability for Losses under Section 8.2(a)(i) or Section 8.2(b)(i) to the extent the aggregate amount of Losses related thereto for which Seller Members would otherwise be required to provide indemnification exceeds on a cumulative basis the Escrow Amount; provided, however, that the limitation set forth in this Section 8.4(b) shall not apply to any claim brought for breach of a Seller Fundamental Representation;
- (c) Seller Members shall not have any liability for Losses under Section 8.2(a)(i) or Section 8.2(b)(i) to the extent such Loss is taken into account when calculating the Closing Net Working Capital as finally determined under Section 1.4 and the full amount of such Losses were included in such calculation (and resulted in a dollar-for-dollar reduction in the Final Purchase Price), and no such Losses shall be aggregated for purposes of Section 8.4(b);
- (d) the obligation of Seller Members to indemnify the Buyer Indemnitees against any Losses under Section 8.2 shall be reduced by the amount of insurance proceeds, cash receipts or other sources of reimbursement receivable by the Buyer Indemnitees from Third Parties, including Third Party insurers, with respect to such Losses or the underlying reasons therefor; and
- (e) in addition to all other limitations set forth in this Section 8.3, the amount of all indemnification payments required to be made by any Seller Member pursuant to Section 8.2 or this Article 8 in connection with the breach of any Fundamental Representation shall not, individually or in the aggregate, exceed the portion of the Final Purchase Price paid or payable to such Seller Member's Seller pursuant to Section 1.4 and, further, the recourse of the Buyer Indemnitees under Section 8.2 in respect of the Fundamental Representations shall, first, be solely and strictly limited to recovery against amounts in the Escrow Amount, and, secondly if such amounts in the Escrow Account are extinguished or no longer available for distribution, then the Buyer Indemnitees may seek recourse from such Seller Member, in all cases subject to the limits set forth in this Section 8.4(e).
- (f) The Escrow Account and the indemnities described in this <u>Article 8</u> shall be Buyer Indemnitees' sole and exclusive remedies against any Seller Member to satisfy the indemnification obligations set forth in <u>Section 5.5(a)</u> or <u>Section 8.2</u>.

### 8.5 <u>Procedures Relating to Indemnification among Sellers and Buyer.</u>

(a) Following the discovery of any facts or conditions that could reasonably be expected to give rise to a Loss or Losses for which indemnification under this Article 8 can be obtained, the Party that may seek indemnification under this Article 8 (the "Indemnitee") shall, provide written notice to the Party from whom indemnification may be sought (the "Indemnitor") setting forth the specific facts and circumstances, in reasonable detail (to the extent known at such time), relating to such Loss or Losses, the amount of Loss or Losses (or a non-binding, reasonable estimate thereof if the actual amount is not known or not capable of reasonable calculation) and the specific Section(s) of this Agreement upon which the Indemnitor may rely in seeking such indemnification (an "Indemnification Notice"). An Indemnitee's failure to provide an Indemnification Notice shall not relieve the Indemnitor from its indemnification obligations with respect to the subject of the Indemnification Notice except to the extent the Indemnitee is actually, materially and adversely prejudiced thereby and in such case, only to the extent of such prejudice. The Parties expressly intend that the remedies provided for in this Article 8 shall apply to direct claims between the parties hereto for breach of this Agreement (whether or not involving a Third Party).

28

(b) In the event that the Indemnitee shall object to the indemnification of an Indemnitee in respect of any claim or claims specified in any Indemnification Notice (other than a Third Party Claim, which is addressed in Section 8.6), the Indemnitee shall, within thirty (30) days after receipt by the Indemnitee of such Indemnification Notice, deliver to the Indemnitor a notice to such effect, specifying in reasonable detail the basis for such objection, and the Indemnitee and the Indemnitor shall, within the sixty (60) day period beginning on the date of receipt by the Indemnitor of such objection and prior to submitting such dispute to the courts set forth in Section 10.6, attempt in good faith to agree upon the rights of the respective parties with respect to each of such claims to which the Indemnitee shall have so objected. If the Indemnitor and the Indemnitee shall succeed in reaching agreement on their respective rights with respect to any of such claims, the Indemnitor and the Indemnitee shall promptly prepare and sign a memorandum of agreement setting forth such agreement. Should the Indemnitor and the Indemnitee be unable to agree as to any particular item or items or amount or amounts within such time period, then the Indemnitor shall be permitted to submit such dispute to the courts set forth in Section 10.6. The party that prevails

in such dispute shall be entitled to reimbursement from the other party for all reasonable attorney and consultant fees or expenses incurred by the prevailing party.

- (c) Claims for Losses specified in any Indemnification Notice to which an Indemnitor shall not object in writing within thirty (30) days of receipt of such Indemnification Notice (other than a Third Party Claim, which is addressed in Section 8.6), claims for Losses covered by a memorandum of agreement of the nature described in Section 8.5(b), and claims for Losses the validity and amount of which have been the subject of judicial determination as described in Section 8.5(b) and 10.6 hereof or shall have been settled as described in Section 8.6, are hereinafter referred to, collectively, as "Agreed Claims." Within ten (10) Business Days of the determination of the amount of any Agreed Claim (or at such other time as the Indemnitor and the Indemnitee shall agree), the Indemnitee shall pay to the Indemnitor (except in the case where a payment has been already effected pursuant to the Escrow Agreement) an amount equal to the Agreed Claim by wire transfer in immediately available funds to the bank account or accounts designated by the Indemnitor in a notice to the Indemnitee not less than two (2) Business Days prior to such payment.
- (d) Under all circumstances, Sellers and the Seller Indemnitees shall act solely through Sellers' Representative and Sellers' Representative's determination with respect to all matters under this <a href="Article 8">Article 8</a> (including a determination as to whether to seek indemnity or not) shall be final and binding on each Seller Indemnitee.

29

### 8.6 Procedures Relating to Indemnification for Third Party Claims

- (a) Notice. For an Indemnitee to be entitled to any indemnification provided for under this Agreement arising out of or involving a claim or demand made by any Third Party, including any Government Body (a "Third Party Claim"), the Indemnitee shall provide an Indemnification Notice to the Indemnitor relating to the Third Party Claim as soon as possible after the Indemnitee's receipt of notice of the Third Party Claim. Thereafter, the Indemnitee shall promptly deliver to the Indemnitor copies of all notices and documents, including all court papers, received by the Indemnitee relating to the Third Party Claim. An Indemnitee's failure to provide an Indemnification Notice shall not relieve the Indemnitor from its indemnification obligations with respect to the subject of the Indemnification Notice, except to the extent the Indemnitor is actually, materially and adversely prejudiced thereby and in such case, only to the extent of such prejudice.
- Defense. If a Third Party Claim is made against an Indemnitee, then the Indemnitor shall be entitled to participate in the defense of the Third Party Claim and, if the Indemnitor so chooses, to assume the defense of the Third Party Claim by providing written notice within ten (10) days of receipt of an Indemnification Notice to the Indemnitor, and such written notice to assume the defense of any claim shall include a certification that the Indemnitor will indemnify the Indemnitee from and against the entirety of any Losses the Indemnitee may suffer resulting from, arising out of, relating to, in the nature of or caused by such claim; provided, that the Indemnitor shall not be entitled to assume the defense (or continue the defense) (i) unless such claim involves only money damages and does not seek an injunction or other equitable relief, (ii) if such claim relates to or arises in connection with a criminal or quasi criminal proceeding, action, indictment, allegation or investigation, (iii) if the settlement of, or an adverse judgment with respect to, such claim is, in the good faith judgment of the Indemnitee, likely to establish a precedent, custom or practice materially adverse to the continuing business interests of the Indemnitee or the Indemnitee has been advised in writing by counsel that a reasonable likelihood exists of a some other conflict of interest between the Indemnitee and the Indemnitor, (iv) such Third Party Claim may give rise to Losses which are more than the remaining Escrow Amount at the time such claim is submitted by the Indemnitee, (v) the Indemnitee reasonably believes an adverse determination with respect to the action, lawsuit, investigation, proceeding or other claim giving rise to such claim for indemnification would be detrimental to or injure the Indemnitee's reputation or future business prospects, or (vi) upon petition by the Indemnitee, the appropriate court rules that the Indemnitor failed or is failing to vigorously prosecute or defend such Third Party Claim. If the Indemnitor so elects to assume the defense of a Third Party Claim, then the Indemnitor shall not be liable to the Indemnitee for legal expenses subsequently incurred by the Indemnitee in connection with the defense of the Third Party Claim unless (A) the Indemnitor shall have failed, or is not entitled, to assume the defense of such Third Party Claim in accordance with this Section 8.6(b), (B) the employment of such counsel has been specifically authorized in writing by the Indemnitor, which authorization shall not be unreasonably withheld, or (C) the named parties to any such action (including any impleaded parties) include both such Indemnitee and the Indemnitor and such Indemnitee shall have been advised in writing by such counsel that there may be one (1) or more legal defenses available to the Indemnitee which are not available to the Indemnitor, or available to the Indemnitor the assertion of which would be adverse to the interests of the Indemniter. If the Indemnitor assumes such defense, then the Indemnitor shall do so through counsel reasonably acceptable to the Indemnitee at the expense of the Indemnitor and the Indemnitee shall have the right to participate in the defense of the Third Party Claim and to employ counsel, at its own expense, separate from the counsel employed by the Indemnitor, it being understood, however, that the Indemnitor shall control such defense, including any settlement or compromise of the Third Party Claim, but no such settlement or compromise may be effected without the Indemnitee's consent, which will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed; provided, however, that the Indemnitee's consent shall not be required if (1) such settlement is for monetary payment (all of which is indemnifiable by the Indemnitor) only and does not impose injunctive relief or other restrictions of any kind or nature on any Indemnitee and (2) expressly and unconditionally releases the Indemnitee from all Liabilities with respect to such Third Party Claim, without prejudice pursuant to an unconditional term thereof. If the Indemnitor chooses to defend any Third Party Claim, then the Parties shall cooperate in the defense of the Third Party Claim in all reasonable respects. Such cooperation shall include the retention and (upon the Indemnitor's request) provision to the Indemnitor of records that are reasonably relevant to the Third Party Claim and making employees available on a mutually convenient basis as may be reasonably necessary to provide additional information and explanation of any material provided. If the Indemnitor, within ten (10) days of receipt of an Indemnification Notice relating to a Third Party Claim, chooses not to assume defense of the Third Party Claim or fails to notify the Indemnitee that it is assuming the defense of such claim or, within a reasonable time after receipt of an Indemnification Notice relating to a Third Party Claim, fails to defend the Third Party Claim actively and in good faith, then the Indemnitee shall have the right to contest, settle or compromise the Third Party Claim but shall not thereby waive any right to indemnity therefor pursuant to this Agreement. The Indemnitee shall have the right to pay or settle any Third Party Claim; provided, that, in such event it shall waive any right to indemnity therefor by the Indemnitor for such Third Party Claim or it shall have received the Indemnitor's prior written consent (which will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed).

- 8.7 <u>Mitigation</u>. Each Indemnitee shall use commercially reasonable efforts to mitigate Losses under Section 8.2 and Section 9.3, as applicable and as otherwise required by Law, as soon as reasonably practicable after such Indemnitee becomes aware of any event which does, or could reasonably be expected to, give rise to any such Losses; provided, that neither such Indemnitee nor any of its Affiliates shall be required to make any material monetary expenditure, commence any action or offer or grant any material accommodation (financial or otherwise) to any Third Party in connection with such mitigation.
- 8.8 No Indemnification by the Target Company. Each Seller acknowledges and agrees that, upon and following the Closing, the Target Company shall not have any liability or obligation to indemnify, save or hold harmless or otherwise pay, reimburse or make any Seller whole for or on account of any indemnification or other claims made by any Buyer Indemnitee hereunder. None of the Sellers shall have any right of contribution against the Target Company with respect to any such indemnification or other claim
- 8.9 No <u>Duplicate Damages</u>. In the event an Indemnitee shall recover Losses in respect of a claim of indemnification under this <u>Article 8</u>, no other Indemnitee shall be entitled to recover the same Losses in respect of a separate claim for indemnification related to the same subject matter.

- 8.10 Offset. Buyer shall, at Buyer's election, at any time and from time to time, be permitted to offset from any Earn-Out Payment payable by Buyer under this Agreement, any amounts due by any Seller to Buyer or any of Buyer's Affiliates, including the amount of (i) any indemnity payment that any Seller is required to pay, and that has not been paid, to the Buyer Indemnites under this Agreement and (ii) any fees and expenses Sellers are obligated to pay pursuant to this Agreement.
- 8.11 <u>Purchase Price Adjustment</u>. The Parties agree that any indemnification payment made by Sellers pursuant to this Agreement shall be treated as an adjustment to the Final Purchase Price for Tax purposes, unless otherwise required by Law.
- Remedies. Except with respect to the matters covered in the next succeeding sentence, the indemnification rights of the Parties underArticle 8 shall be the sole and exclusive remedies of the Indemnitees should the Closing occur for any Losses (other than claims of, or cause of action arising from, fraud) that it may at any time suffer or incur, or become subject to, as a result of, or in connection with, any breach of any representation or warranty in this Agreement by Buyer, the Target Companies or Sellers, respectively, or any failure by Buyer, the Target Companies or Sellers, respectively, to perform or comply with any covenant or agreement in this Agreement that, by its terms, was to have been performed, or complied with, by Buyer, the Target Companies or Sellers, respectively. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Parties (a) shall have the right to seek specific performance, and (b) shall also have the right to seek rescission or restitution but only in the case of fraud.
- 8.13 <u>Indemnity Payments.</u> On the date that is twelve (12) months from the Closing Date, Buyer and Sellers' Representative shall jointly instruct the Escrow Agent to immediately release to Sellers' Representative (on behalf of Sellers) an amount equal to the remaining balance of the Escrow Amount as of such date, less the amount necessary to satisfy all outstanding claims which are the subject of an Indemnification Notice delivered pursuant to this <u>Article 8</u>, by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by Sellers' Representative in writing to Buyer at least three (3) Business Days prior to such date. Buyer and Sellers' Representative shall cause the Escrow Agent to disperse any amounts not released pursuant to the preceding sentence due to any such then-pending claim to Buyer or Sellers' Representative, as applicable, promptly upon the resolution of such claim in favor of the Buyer Indemnitee or Sellers, respectively.

#### 9. CLOSING

9.1 <u>Closing Date</u>. The closing of the Transaction and the other Transaction Documents (the "Closing") shall take place by electronic exchange of documents on the third Business Day following the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions in <u>Article 6</u> (other than those conditions that by their nature are to be satisfied at the Closing, but subject to the satisfaction thereof at the Closing), or at such other time, date and place as may be mutually agreed upon in writing by the parties (the date on which the Closing actually occurs being referred to as the "Closing Date"). The Closing will be deemed effective as of 12:01 A.M. (Central Time) on the Closing Date.

32

- 9.2 <u>Items to be Delivered by Sellers, Seller Members and the Target Companies</u> At the Closing, Buyer shall have received at or prior to the Closing the following documents, instruments and certificates:
- (a) certificates representing the Target Shares, duly endorsed in blank, or accompanied by either stock powers duly executed in blank by each Seller or such other instruments of transfer as are reasonably acceptable to Buyer;
- (b) counterparts of an assignment of membership interests of each of the Target Companies (other than TAM Inc.) in a form acceptable to Sellers and Buyer, duly executed by Sellers (the "Interest Assignment");
- (c) a certificate signed by each Seller and an authorized officer or authorized representative of each Target Company, dated as of the Closing Date, confirming the matters in Section 6.1(a), Section 6.1(b) and Section 6.1(d).
  - (d) counterparts of the Escrow Agreement, duly executed by Sellers and the Escrow Agent;
  - (e) the Third Party Consents, if any, specified in <u>Annex E</u>;
- (f) a copy of a payoff letter, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyer, from MidFirst Bank, evidencing the discharge or payment in full of all debt owed under that certain line of credit established on April 28, 2020, which will be deducted from the Base Purchase Price at Closing and paid directly to MidFirst Bank, with an agreement to provide termination statements on Form UCC 3 following such payoff, which when filed will release and satisfy all liens relating to such indebtedness, together with proper authority to file such termination statements following the Closing;
- (g) a counterpart of a lease assignment and assumption agreement, duly executed by TAM Inc., with respect to the Lease Agreement for 1437 W Auto Drive, Tempe, Arizona 85284, dated January 23, 2017, as amended, by and between Evergreen Village, LLC and Trinity Air Medical, Inc. (" *Tempe Lease Assignment*");
- (h) a counterpart of a lease assignment and assumption agreement, duly executed by TAM Inc., with respect to the Lease Agreement for Suite 6 of the Dodge Business Center, 3621 E 44th Street, Tucson, Arizona 85713, dated November 13, 2019, by and between Presson Corporation and Trinity Air Medical, Inc. ("Tucson Lease Assignment");
- (i) a non foreign person affidavit from each Seller dated as of the Closing Date as required by Section 1445 of the Code, in a form reasonably acceptable to Buyer;
  - (j) copies of duly executed resignation letters delivered under <u>Section 5.7</u>; and
- (k) copies of duly executed Employment Contracts with each Seller Member, substantially in the form attached as Exhibit B (the "Seller Member Employment Contracts"); and

- (l) copies of duly executed Non-Competition Agreements between (i) Buyer and (ii) each Seller Member, substantially in the form attached as Exhibit C (the "Non-Competition Agreements").
- 9.3 <u>Items to be Delivered by Buyer.</u> At the Closing, Sellers and Sellers' Representative, as applicable, shall have received the following documents, instruments and certificates:
  - (a) a certificate signed by an authorized officer of Buyer, dated as of the Closing Date, confirming the matters in Section 6.2(a) and

- (b) a counterpart of the Escrow Agreement, duly executed by an authorized officer of Buyer;
- (c) a counterpart of the Interest Assignment, duly executed by an authorized officer of Buyer;
- (d) a counterpart of the Tempe Lease Assignment, duly executed by an authorized officer Buyer; and
- (e) a counterpart of the Tucson Lease Assignment, duly executed by an authorized officer Buyer.

#### 10. MISCELLANEOUS

#### 10.1 Sellers' Representative.

(a) Appointment. Each Seller hereby irrevocably appoints Seth Bacon as Sellers' Representative hereunder, as the sole representative of Sellers to act as the agent and on behalf of Sellers regarding any matter relating to or under this Agreement, and Seth Bacon hereby accepts such appointment. As the representative of Sellers under this Agreement, Sellers' Representative shall act as the agent for all Sellers, shall have authority to bind each such Person in accordance with this Agreement, and Buyer may rely on such appointment and authority until the receipt of notice of the appointment of a successor upon two (2) Business Days' prior written notice to Buyer. Buyer may conclusively rely upon, without independent verification or investigation, all decisions made by Sellers' Representative in connection with this Agreement in writing and signed by Sellers' Representative.

(b) <u>Power of Attorney.</u> Each Seller, by execution of this Agreement, hereby constitutes and appoints Sellers' Representative as its, his or her true and lawful attorney in fact and agent, with full power in its, his or her name and on its, his or her behalf:

(i) to act on behalf of such Seller according to the terms of this Agreement, including the power to amend this Agreement; to give and receive notices, communications, demands, claims, actions or proceedings on behalf of such Seller (including in respect of the purchase price adjustment pursuant to Section 1.4); to assert the attorney-client privilege on behalf of such Seller with respect to any communications that relate in any way to the Transaction; to give any and all Consents under this Agreement; to receive any payments made to any Seller pursuant to this Agreement; and to act on behalf of such Seller in connection with any matter as to which any Seller is an Indemnitor or Indemnitee under Article 8; all in the absolute discretion of Sellers' Representative;

34

(ii) in general, to do all things and to perform all acts, including executing and delivering all agreements, certificates, receipts, instructions and other instruments contemplated by or deemed advisable in connection with this Agreement or amending or waiving any provision hereof; and

(iii) to pursue any rights or remedies of and Sellers under this Agreement and negotiate and compromise any dispute which may arise under, and exercise or refrain from exercising remedies available under this Agreement (including in respect of the purchase price adjustment pursuant to <u>Section 1.4</u> and the indemnification obligations pursuant to <u>Article 8</u>) and sign any releases or other documents with respect to such dispute or remedy.

This power of attorney, and all authority hereby conferred, is granted subject to the interests of Buyer hereunder and in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements made herein and shall be irrevocable and shall not be terminated by any act of the Target Company or any Seller or by operation of Law, whether by the merger, dissolution or liquidation of the Target Company, by the death or incapacity of any Seller or by the occurrence of any other event. All decisions, acts, Consents or instructions taken by Sellers' Representative hereunder shall be final and binding all Sellers. Sellers agree, severally and not jointly and in proportion to their respective aggregate ownership of Target Company Interests, to hold Sellers' Representative free and harmless from any and all Loss that they, or any one of them, may sustain as a result of any action taken in good faith by Sellers' Representative hereunder. Buyer and its Affiliates and the Escrow Agent will be entitled to rely upon, and will be fully protected in relying upon, the power and authority of Sellers' Representative without independent investigation. Buyer and its Affiliates and the Escrow Agent will have no liability whatsoever to any of Sellers or any other Persons for any acts or omissions of Sellers' Representative, or any acts or omissions taken or not taken by Buyer or any other Persons at the direction of or in accordance with any decision, act, Consent or instruction of Sellers. Upon payment by Buyer of any amount required to be paid by Buyer to Sellers' Representative (on behalf of Sellers) under this Agreement or the Escrow Agreement, Buyer will have no further Liabilities to Sellers' Representative or any Seller with respect to such payment, and such Seller or such Seller with respect to such payment.

Purchase Price or other amounts payable to any Seller) shall be issued or made by or on behalf of any Seller or the Target Companies without the prior written consent of Buyer (which consent, other than with respect to the release or announcement of the Base Purchase Price hereunder, shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed). The Parties agree to keep the terms of this Agreement confidential, except to the extent required by applicable Law or regulations of any applicable stock exchange and except that the Parties may disclose such terms to their respective accountants and other Representatives as necessary in connection with the ordinary conduct of their respective businesses (so long as such persons agree to keep the terms of this Agreement and the Transaction confidential).

35

10.3 Entire Agreement. This Agreement (including the exhibits and schedules attached hereto) supersedes all prior agreements and understandings, oral and written, and constitutes (together with the other documents and instruments to be executed and delivered pursuant hereto) a complete and exclusive statement of the terms of the agreement, between the Parties with respect to its subject matter.

10.4 Assignment. No Seller shall assign, transfer or encumber this Agreement, or its rights or obligations hereunder, in whole or in part, voluntarily or by operation of Law (including by virtue of a merger or similar transaction), other than as a result of the death of such Seller, without the prior written consent of Buyer. Buyer shall not assign, transfer or encumber this Agreement, or its rights or obligations hereunder, in whole or in part, voluntarily or by operation of Law (including by virtue of a merger or similar transaction), without the prior written consent of Sellers' Representative. Any attempted assignment, transfer or encumbrance without such consent shall be void and without effect; provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, Buyer may assign all or any portion of its rights and obligation under this Agreement to (a) Buyer's Affiliates, (b) Buyer's lenders who are providing debt financing to Buyer or its Affiliates (including the Target Companies following the Closing) or (c) in connection with the transfer by Buyer of all or substantially all of the Equity Securities and/or assets of the Target Companies. Subject to the previous sentence, this Agreement shall be binding upon, inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by the Parties and their respective permitted successors and permitted assigns.

10.5 <u>Governing Law.</u> This Agreement shall be construed and interpreted according to the Laws of the State of Delaware, excluding any choice of law rules that may direct the application of the Laws of another jurisdiction.

10.6 <u>Jurisdiction</u>. Each Party stipulates that any dispute or disagreement between the Parties whether in law or equity as to the interpretation of any

provision of, or the performance of obligations under, this Agreement and the other documents and instruments to be executed and delivered pursuant hereto shall be commenced and prosecuted in its entirety exclusively in, and consents to the exclusive jurisdiction and proper venue of, (a) the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, or (b) if the federal court in clause (a) does not have jurisdiction as a matter of law because of lack of diversity, then the state court located in New York. Each Party consents to personal and subject matter jurisdiction and venue in such applicable court and waives and relinquishes all right to assert such Party or such Party's property's immunity from any legal process issued by such courts or object to the suitability or convenience of such venue or forum by reason of their present or future domiciles or by any other reason. The Parties acknowledge that all directions issued by the forum court, including all injunctions and other decrees, will be binding and enforceable in all jurisdictions. Each Party agrees that service of process on such Party in a manner described in Section 10.9 for the giving of notice shall be deemed effective service of process on such Party.

- 10.7 <u>Amendment.</u> No amendments or supplements to this Agreement shall be valid and binding unless set forth in a written agreement executed and delivered by Sellers' Representative and Buyer.
- Waiver. No waiver by any Party of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be effective unless set forth in a written instrument executed and delivered by Buyer or Sellers' Representative, as applicable. Except as provided in the preceding sentence, no action taken pursuant to this Agreement shall be deemed to constitute a waiver by the Party taking such action of compliance with any representations, warranties or covenants set forth in this Agreement and in any documents delivered or to be delivered pursuant hereto. The waiver by any Party of a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of any prior or subsequent breach.

36

- 10.9 Notice. All notices, requests, demands and other communications under this Agreement shall be given in writing and shall be personally delivered, sent by private overnight courier or email transmission and in the case of email transmission, with copies by overnight courier service as follows:
  - (a) If to Buyer, to:

Blade Urban Air Mobility, Inc. 31 Hudson Yards, 11th Floor New York, New York 10001 Attention: Melissa Tomkiel Email: melissa@blade.com

(with a copy to)

White & Case LLP 1221 Avenue of the Americas New York, New York 10020 Attention: Morton A. Pierce an

Attention: Morton A. Pierce and William Parish

Email: morton.pierce@whitecase.com bill.parish@whitecase.com

(b) If to Sellers, Seller Members or the Sellers' Representative, to:

Seth Bacon

[\*]

Email: sbacon@trinityairmedical.com

(with a copy to)

Scott Wunsch

[\*]

[\*]

Email: swunsch@trinityairmedical.com

(with a copy to)

Frame Law, PLLC 3120 W. Carefree Hwy Suite One, PMB 336 Attention: Kristy Frame

Email: kframe@framelawpllc.com

or to such other person or address as any Party shall have specified by notice in writing to the other Party. If personally delivered, then such communication shall be deemed delivered on the date of actual receipt; if sent by facsimile transmission or email, then such communication shall be deemed delivered the date of the transmission or, if the transmission is not made before 5:00 p.m., at the place of receipt, on a Business Day, the first Business Day after transmission (and sender shall bear the burden of proof of delivery); and if sent by overnight courier, then such communication shall be deemed delivered on the date of receipt.

37

Expenses. Regardless of whether or not the Transaction is consummated, except to the extent expressly set forth in this Agreement, each Party shall bear its own costs and expenses and the costs expenses of its counsel and other Representatives in connection with this Agreement and the consummation of the Transaction, including in connection with claims by any Person that it is entitled to brokerage commissions or finder's fees as a result of the action of such Party or any Affiliate of such Party; provided, however, that Sellers, jointly and severally, shall be solely responsible for the payment and discharge of all claims for brokerage commissions or finder's fees arising as a result of the retention, employment or other use of any broker or finder by the Target Companies in connection with the Transaction or the negotiation thereof and all fees and expenses of the Target Companies' legal, accounting, investment banking and other professional counsel in connection with the Transaction and shall indemnify Buyer in accordance with Section 9.2(a)(i)(C), unless and to the extent that such commissions, fees and expenses have been paid by the Target Companies prior to or at the Closing or are accounted for as Target Company Transaction Expenses in the Final Purchase Price.

- 10.11 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement does not and is not intended to confer any rights or remedies upon any Person, including any employee, any beneficiary or dependents thereof, or any collective bargaining representative thereof, other than the Parties; provided, however, that in the case of Article 8 the other Indemnitees and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, legal representatives, successors and assigns, are intended third party beneficiaries of the provisions contained in such Article; provided further that in the event of death or Disability of a Seller, his or her beneficiaries shall be entitled to the first Earn-Out Payment, if any, immediately following his or her death or Disability, but not to any subsequent Earn-Out Payments.
- 10.12 Severability. If any term, provision, covenant or restriction of this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction or other Government Body to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the terms, provisions, covenants and restrictions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be affected, impaired or invalidated so long as the economic or legal substance of the Transaction is not affected in any manner materially adverse to any Party. Upon such a determination, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner so that the Transaction be consummated as originally contemplated to the fullest extent possible.

- Interpretive Provisions. For purposes of this Agreement, (a) unless the context otherwise clearly requires, the words "including" and "include" shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation," (b) the words "herein," "hereof," "hereby," "hereto" or "hereunder" refer to this Agreement as a whole, and not to any particular provision of this Agreement, (c) the term "knowledge" when used in the phrase "to the knowledge of the Target Company" or words of similar import means the knowledge, after due inquiry, of Bacon or Wunsch, (d) references to "\$" refer to United States Dollars and (e) unless the context clearly requires otherwise, any reference to the Target Company shall include references to any predecessor of the Target Company. When calculating the period of time before which, within which or following which any act is required to be done pursuant to this Agreement, the date that is the reference date in calculating such period shall be excluded and, if the last day of such period is not a Business Day, then the period in question shall end on the next succeeding Business Day. Unless the context otherwise clearly requires, references in this Agreement (i) to Articles, Sections, Annexes, Sections of the Target Company Disclosure Letter are references to articles, sections, annexes and disclosure schedules attached to, this Agreement and (ii) to an agreement, instrument or other document means such agreement, instrument or other document as amended, supplemented and modified from time to time to the extent permitted by the provisions thereof. The Annexes, Exhibits and the Target Company Disclosure Letter are incorporated into and form an integral part of this Agreement. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined in the Annexes, Exhibits and the Target Company Disclosure Letter are as defined in this Agreement. Titles to Articles and headings of Sections are inserted for convenience of reference only and shall not be deemed a part of or to affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. Where any group or category of items or matters is defined collectively in the plural number, any item or matter within such definition may be referred to using such defined term in the singular number, and vice versa. Each Party confirms that both it and its counsel have reviewed, negotiated and adopted this Agreement as the joint agreement and understanding of the Parties and, therefore, each Party waives the application of any Law, holding or rule of construction providing that ambiguities in an agreement or other document will be construed against the party drafting such agreement or document. The language used in this Agreement shall be deemed to be the language chosen by the Parties to express their mutual intent, and no rule of strict construction shall be applied against any Party. Any covenant, obligation or agreement of the Target Company shall include a covenant, obligation or agreement of Sellers to cause the Target Company to perform such covenant, obligation or agreement.
- 10.14 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed by signatures exchanged via facsimile or other electronic means and in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. Signed counterparts of this Agreement may be delivered by facsimile and by scanned .pdf image.
- 10.15 <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. EACH OF THE PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, AND SHALL CAUSE ITS AFFILIATES TO WAIVE, ALL RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY.

39

- 10.16 <u>Definitions</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, the following terms shall have the following respective meanings:
- "Affiliate" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person directly or indirectly controlled by, or under common control with such other Person; provided, that for purposes of Section 2.13(j) and Section 2.19 an Affiliate of any Person shall also include (a) any Person that directly or indirectly owns, or in which such Person directly or indirectly owns more than five percent (5%) of any class of Equity Securities or other equity interest of such Person, (b) in the case of a corporation, any officer or director of such corporation, (c) in the case of a partnership, any general partner of such partnership, (d) in the case of a trust, any trustee or beneficiary of such trust, (e) any spouse, parent, sibling or child or lineal descendant of any individual described in clauses (a) through (d) above, and (f) any trust for the benefit of any individual described in clauses (a) through (e) above. For purposes of this definition, "control" when used with respect to any Person means the power to direct the management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by Contract or otherwise, and the terms "controlling" and "controlled" have correlative meanings.

For purposes of this Agreement, the Target Company will be considered (a) Affiliates of each Seller before (but not after) the Closing and (b) Affiliates of Buyer as of and following (but not before) the Closing.

- "Agreed Claims" has the meaning specified in Section 8.5(c).
- "Alternative Transaction" means (a) any investment in, capital contribution or loan to, or reorganization, dissolution, liquidation or recapitalization of all or any portion of the Target Company, (b) any merger, consolidation, share exchange or other similar transaction involving all or any portion of the Target Company, (c) any sale or other disposition of at least twenty-five percent (25%) of the assets of, or any issuance, sale or transfer of at least twenty-five percent (25%) of the equity interests in, the Target Company or (d) any similar transaction or business combination involving at least twenty-five percent (25%) of the assets of the Target Company or the business or capital stock or assets of any of the foregoing.
  - "Base Purchase Price" means \$21,600,000.00.
  - "Best's Rating" means Best's Financial Strength Rating of an insurer's financial strength and ability to meet its ongoing insurance policy and contract obligations.
  - "Business" has the meaning specified in the Introduction.
- "Business Day" means any day other than Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in the State of New York are authorized or required by Law to be closed.
- "Business Entity" means any corporation (including any non-profit corporation), general partnership, limited partnership, limited liability partnership, joint venture, estate, trust, company (including any limited liability company or joint stock company), firm or other enterprise, association, organization, entity or group (as defined in Section

"Buyer" has the meaning specified in the preamble.

"Buyer Indemnitees" has the meaning specified in Section 8.2.

"Cause" means (a) conduct by a Seller Member constituting a material act of misconduct in connection with the performance of such employee's duties, including, without limitation, misappropriation of funds or property of the Target Company, the Buyer or an Affiliate of the Buyer other than the occasional, customary and de minimis use of the Target Company's, the Buyer's or an Affiliate of the Buyer's property for personal purposes; (b) the conviction of such Seller Member of, or the plea of guilty or nolo contendere by such Seller Member to, any felony; (c) any conduct by such Seller Member that would reasonably be expected to result in material injury or reputational harm to the Target Company, the Buyer of the Buyer if such Seller Member were retained in such Seller Member's position; (d) a material breach by such Seller Member of any provision of any agreement between the Target Company, the Buyer or an Affiliate of the Buyer; (e) a material violation by such Seller Member of any of the Target Company's, the Buyer's or an Affiliate of the Buyer's written employment policies, which has continued for more than thirty (30) days following written notice of such violation from the board of directors of the Target Company, the Buyer or an Affiliate of the Buyer; (f) failure to cooperate with a bona fide internal investigation or an investigation by regulatory or law enforcement authorities, after being instructed by the Target Company, the Buyer or an Affiliate of the Buyer to cooperate or to produce documents or other materials known to be relevant to such investigation or the inducement of others to fail to cooperate or to produce documents or other materials in connection with such investigation; or (g) material breach of any confidentiality or intellectual property agreement to which such Seller Member and the Target Company, the Buyer or an Affiliate of the Buyer are a party.

"Closing" has the meaning specified in Section 9.1.

"Closing Cash" means all cash and cash equivalents (whether restricted or unrestricted), including money market instruments, treasury bills, bank deposits and commercial paper of the Target Companies on a consolidated basis as of 12:01 A.M. on the Closing Date.

"Closing Date" has the meaning specified in Section 9.1.

"Closing Indebtedness" means the aggregate outstanding amount of Indebtedness of the Target Companies on a consolidated basis as of 12:01 A.M. on the Closing Date. Closing Indebtedness shall be calculated in accordance with the methodology and sample calculations in Annex B.

"Closing Net Working Capital" means an amount equal to, without duplication, the difference between (a) the total current Liabilities of the Target Companies (excluding Indebtedness and Target Company Transaction Expenses), and (b) the total current assets of Target Companies (excluding any Closing Cash), determined as of 12:01 A.M. on the Closing Date. Closing Net Working Capital shall be calculated in accordance with the methodology and sample calculations in Annex B.

41

"COBRA" means Part 6 of Title I of ERISA, Section 4980B of the Code, and any similar state Law.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Confidential Information" means all information (written or oral) that is confidential or proprietary to the Target Company or is not otherwise generally available to the public regarding the Target Company. The term "Confidential Information" shall not include (a) information that is or becomes generally available to the public, other than as a result of disclosure by Seller or its Representatives in violation of this Agreement or (b) becomes available to Seller or its Representatives from a Person other than Buyer or the Target Company on a non confidential basis, provided that such Person was not known by Seller or its Representatives to be bound by a confidentiality agreement with or other contractual, legal or fiduciary obligation of confidentiality to Buyer, the Target Company or its Representatives with respect to such materials.

"Consent" means any consent, waiver or approval of, or authorization, order, license, permission, permit, qualification, exemption, novation or waiver by, any Third Party or Government Body.

"Contract" means, with respect to any Person, any contract, agreement, deed, mortgage, lease, license, commitment, promise, undertaking, arrangement, performance bond, warranty obligation or understanding, whether written or oral and whether express or implied, or other document or instrument (including any document or instrument evidencing or otherwise relating to any Indebtedness), to which or by which such Person is party or otherwise subject or bound or to which or by which any property, business, operation or right of such Person is subject or bound.

#### "Contracted Accounts" means:

- (i) the Persons specified in Annex C;
- (ii) any Person with whom any Target Company enters into a Contract with, provided that such Contract:
  - (A) contains a term of one (1) or more years; and
  - (B) contains any of the following provisions:
    - (1) "first call" status for the provision of services related to the Business
    - (2) a right of first refusal for any Target Company to provide services related to the Business, or
    - (3) exclusivity in any Target Company's ability to provide services related to the Business.

or

- (iii) any Person from whom the Target Companies, individually or collectively, has:
- (A) during any consecutive twelve (12) months from January 2021 through the expiration of the Earn-Out Period, derived revenue equal to or exceeding One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000.00); and
  - (B) in the three (3) months immediately preceding the payment of any Earn-Out Period:
    - (1) derived revenue equal to or exceeding Twenty Thousand Dollars (\$20,000.00); or
    - (2) serviced at least six (6) service requests on behalf of.

Such Person(s) set forth in this subsection (iii) will each be referred to as a 'Kev Non-Preferred Contracted Account'.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the definition of "Contracted Accounts" does not include any Person:

- (i) under a Contract that was not originally entered into by any Target Company (i.e., Buyer's organ transportation contracts), including, without limitation,
  - (A) those Persons set forth on Annex F or their Affiliates, or
  - (B) any Person with a customer relationship that is assigned to or assumed by any Target Company pursuant to an acquisition of another business entity or similar transaction, except to the extent such Person described in this clause (B) would otherwise qualify as a Contracted Account notwithstanding any such assignment or assumption (such as in the case of a pre-existing relationship between such Person and a Target Company); or
- (ii) under a Contract that was terminated or otherwise expired prior to the delivery of an Earn-Out Payment, unless such Person otherwise meets the definition of a Key Non-Preferred Contracted Account.
- "Contracted EBITDA" means the Contracted Gross Profit for a given period multiplied by the EBITDA Conversion Ratio.
- "Contracted Gross Profif" means, for the applicable Earn-Out Period, an amount equal to all revenues generated exclusively from Contracted Accounts, including from Persons working directly with such Contracted Accounts, determined by the Person making the transportation request (including amounts paid by medical services providers (e.g., transplant centers and hospitals)), less direct costs associated with servicing those revenues (including amounts paid to third-party air and ground transportation providers, company drivers and any other incidental costs (e.g., catering) that may be charged to such Contracted Accounts).
- "Disability" means a Seller Member's inability, due to physical or mental incapacity, to perform his essential duties under his Seller Member Employment Contract with the Target Company, even with any reasonable accommodation to the extent required by applicable Legal Requirements, for one hundred eighty (180) days (including weekends and holidays) out of any three hundred sixty-five (365) day period or for one hundred twenty (120) consecutive days.

- "Environmental Laws" means all Legal Requirements, now or hereafter in effect, in each case as amended or supplemented from time to time, relating to the regulation and protection of human health, safety, the environment, and natural resources, including any federal, state, or local transfer of ownership notification or approval statutes.
- "Equity Rights" means with respect to a Person (i) options, warrants, rights of first refusal or first offer, convertible securities, exchangeable securities, subscription rights, conversion rights, exchange rights, calls, puts, voting trusts, registration rights or other rights, agreements or commitments relating to the issuance, disposition or acquisition of such Person's Equity Securities or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for its Equity Securities or other Contracts that could require a Person to issue Equity Securities or to sell Equity Securities it owns in another Person, (ii) any other securities convertible into, exchangeable or exercisable for, or representing the right to subscribe for any Equity Securities of a Person or owned by a Person, (iii) statutory pre-emptive rights or pre-emptive rights granted under a company's organizational documents or any other pre-emptive rights and (iv) equity appreciation rights, phantom equity, profit participation, or other similar rights with respect to a company.
- "Equity Securities" means any (a) partnership interests; (b) any membership interests or units; (c) shares of capital stock; (d) other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or distribution of assets of, the issuing entity.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Earn-Out Calculation" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(e).

<sup>&</sup>quot;Earn-Out Calculation Acceptance Notice" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(f).

<sup>&</sup>quot;Earn-Out Calculation Objection Notice" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(f).

<sup>&</sup>quot;Earn-Out Payment" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(a).

<sup>&</sup>quot;Earn-Out Period" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(a).

<sup>&</sup>quot;EBITDA Conversion Ratio" means 0.3165, which is calculated on the basis of the historical ratio of EBITDA to Gross Profit set forth in Annex D.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Effective Time" means the opening of business on the Closing Date.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Employment Contract" means any Contract between the Target Company and an employee relating to employment.

<sup>&</sup>quot;End Date" has the meaning specified in Section 7.1(b)(ii).

<sup>&</sup>quot;ERISA" has the meaning specified in Section 2.15(a).

<sup>&</sup>quot;ERISA Affiliate" has the meaning specified in Section 2.15(a).

- "Escrow Account" has the meaning specified in Section 1.3(b).
- "Escrow Agent" has the meaning specified in Section 1.3(b).
- "Escrow Agreement" has the meaning specified in Section 1.3(b).
- "Escrow Amount" has the meaning specified in Section 1.3(b).
- "Estimated Closing Statement" has the meaning specified in Section 1.4(a).
- "Estimated Purchase Price" has the meaning specified in Section 1.3(a)
- "Final Purchase Price" has the meaning specified in Section 1.4(d)(i).
- "Financial Statements" has the meaning specified in Section 2.5.
- "Former Shareholder Payment Amount" has the meaning specified in Section 1.3(c).
- "Former Shareholder Release" means that certain Confidential Release Agreement between the Former Shareholders, the Target Company and the Seller Members, dated as of the date of this Agreement.
  - "Former Shareholders" means, collectively, Marreel Slater, LLC, Miracle 323 LLC, UTA Holdings, LLC, Tom Marreel, Paul McHale, John Linder and Nina Linder.
  - "Fundamental Representations" has the meaning specified in Section 8.1.
  - "GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States, consistently applied.
- "Good Reason" means the occurrence, without a Seller Member's consent, of: (a) a material reduction in such Seller Member's base salary (and excluding any broad-based salary reduction); (b) material diminution or commercially unreasonable increase in such Seller Member's authority, duties or responsibilities, taking into consideration the consideration set forth in this Agreements and the circumstances surrounding this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby; (c) Buyer's material breach of its obligations under Section 1.5(g): (d) Buyer's breach of its obligations under Section 5.9: (e) Buyer's material breach of the Seller Employment Contract with Seller; or (f) Buyer's engagement, or direction to such Seller Member to engage, in any conduct that is illegal or unethical. None of the events described above will constitute Good Reason until (i) the Seller Member reasonably determines in good faith that a Good Reason condition has occurred, (ii) the Seller Member first notifies the Target Company in writing describing in reasonable detail the condition which constitutes Good Reason within sixty (60) days of its initial occurrence, (iii) Buyer fails to cure such condition within thirty (30) days after Buyer's receipt of such written notice, and the Seller Member has cooperated in good faith with Buyer's efforts to cure such condition, (iv) notwithstanding such efforts, the Good Reason condition continues to exist, and (v) the Seller Member terminates his employment within thirty (30) days after the end of such thirty (30)-day cure period. If Buyer cures the Good Reason condition during such cure period, if capable of cure, Good Reason will be deemed not to have occurred.

- "Government Body" means any government, court, arbitrator, arbitral tribunal, department, commission, board, bureau, agency, authority, instrumentality, administrative agency, commission or other governmental or regulatory agency or authority, whether federal, state, provincial, local, foreign or other (including national antitrust authorities that have jurisdiction to review the Transaction) or any securities exchange.
- "Hazardous Substance" means (a) "hazardous materials," "hazardous wastes," "hazardous substances," "industrial wastes," or "toxic pollutants," as such terms are defined under any Environmental Laws; (b) any other hazardous or radioactive substance, contaminant, or waste; and (c) any other substance with respect to which any Environmental Law or Government Body requires environmental investigation, regulation, monitoring, or remediation.
- "Indebtedness" means, with respect to any Person, and without duplication, all Liabilities in respect of principal, accrued interest, penalties, fees and premiums, of such Person (a) for borrowed money (including amounts outstanding under overdraft facilities) or in respect of loans or advances (including, in any case, any prepayment premiums due or arising as a result of the consummation of the transaction contemplated hereby), (b) evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or other similar contracts, (c) in respect of "earn-out" obligations and other obligations for the deferred purchase price of property, goods or services (other than trade payables or accruals incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice), (d) for the capitalized liability under all capital leases of such Person (e) in respect of letters of credit and bankers' acceptances, (f) for contracts relating to interest rate protection, swap agreements and collar agreements and (g) in the nature of guarantees of the obligations described in clauses (a) through (f) above of any other Person.
  - "Indemnification Notice" has the meaning specified in Section 8.5(a).
  - "Indemnitee" has the meaning specified in Section 8.5(a).
  - "Indemnitor" has the meaning specified in Section 8.5(a).
  - "Intellectual Property" has the meaning specified in Section 2.16(a).
  - "Interest Assignment" has the meaning specified in Section 9.2(b).
  - "IRS" means the United States Internal Revenue Service.
  - "JB3" has the meaning specified in the preamble.
  - "Key Non-Preferred Contracted Account" has the meaning specified in the definition of Contracted Accounts.
- "Law" means any federal, state, local, foreign or other statute, law, common law, ordinance, rule or regulation or Order of any Government Body and all judicial interpretations thereof.

- "Legal Requirement" means any Law, Order or Permit.
- "Liability" or "Liabilities" means any debt, liability, commitment, duty or obligation of any nature, whether pecuniary or not, asserted or unasserted, accrued or unaccrued, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, liquidated or unliquidated, determined or determinable, incurred or consequential, known or unknown and whether due or to become due, including those arising under any Law or action and those arising under any Contract or otherwise, including any Tax liability or tort liability.
- "Lien" means any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest, license, option, easement, restrictive covenant or encumbrance, right of first refusal, claim, indentures, deeds of trust, rights of way, restrictions on the use of real property, encroachments, licenses to Third Parties, leases to Third Parties, security agreements, or any other encumbrances and other restrictions or limitations on ownership or use of real or personal property or irregularities in title thereto.
- "Loss" means (a) all Liabilities owed to or at the behest of any other Person, (b) all damages, judgments, awards, penalties, Liabilities, Taxes, losses, settlements and costs, (c) all demands, claims, suits, actions, causes of action, proceedings and assessments, and (d) all costs and expenses, court costs and fees and expenses of attorneys and expert witnesses of investigating, defending, asserting or settling any of the foregoing, whether or not the underlying claim, action or cause of action is actually asserted or is merely alleged or threatened, in each case as such Loss has been actually incurred by the subject party.
- "Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on (a) the business, results of operations, condition (financial or otherwise) or assets of the Target Company, or (b) the ability of the Target Company, Sellers or Seller Members to consummate the Transaction on a timely basis.
  - "Material Contract" has the meaning specified in Section 2.13.
  - "Material Customers" has the meaning specified in Section 2.18(a).
  - "Material Suppliers" has the meaning specified in Section 2.18(b).
- "Net Working Capital Adjustment Amount" means the result of (i) the Closing Net Working Capital, minus (ii) the Target Net Working Capital, calculated in accordance with the methodology set forth in Annex B.
  - "Non-Competition Agreements" has the meaning specified in Section 9.2(1).
  - "Order" means any order, writ, injunction, judgment, plan, decree, order or license of any Government Body.
- "ordinary course of business" means actions by the Target Company that are consistent in nature, scope and magnitude with the past practices of the Business and are taken in the ordinary course of the normal day-to-day operations of the Business.

- "Organizational Documents" means, with respect to any Business Entity, the certificate or articles of incorporation, formation or partnership, bylaws, partnership agreement, limited liability company agreement, trust agreement or similar organizational document or agreement, as applicable, of such Person, in each case as the same have been amended and restated from time to time and are in effect as of any applicable date of determination.
  - "Parties" means the Sellers, the Target Companies and Buyer and "Party" means any of them.
- "Permit" means, with respect to any Person, any license, franchise, permit, Consent, approval, right, privilege, certificate or other similar authorization issued by, or otherwise granted by, any Government Body or any other Person to which or by which such Person is subject or bound or to which or by which any property, business, operation or right of such Person is subject or bound.
- "Permitted Liens" means (a) statutory Liens for current Taxes, special assessments or other governmental charges not yet due and payable or the amount or validity of which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which appropriate reserves have been established in books and records, (b) Liens arising by operation of Law in favor of warehousemen, landlords, carriers, mechanics, materialmen, laborers or suppliers, incurred in the ordinary course of business securing amounts that are not yet due and payable or being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, and (c) restrictions on the transfer of Equity Securities arising under federal and state securities Laws.
  - "Person" means an individual, Business Entity or Government Body.
- "Pre-Closing Taxes" means, without duplication, (a) all Taxes of the Target Companies for all Pre-Closing Tax Periods and (b) all Taxes of the Target Companies for Straddle Periods to the extent apportioned to a Pre-Closing Tax Period under Section 5.5(b).
  - "Pre-Closing Tax Period" means any taxable period ending on or before the Closing Date.
  - "Preliminary Post-Closing Price Adjustment Schedule" has the meaning specified in Section 1.4(b).
  - "Price Adjustment Acceptance Notice" has the meaning specified in Section 1.4(c).
  - "Price Adjustment Objection Notice" has the meaning specified in Section 1.4(c).
  - "Pro Rata Portion" has the meaning specified in Section 1.3(a).
  - "Recent Balance Sheet" has the meaning specified Section 2.5(a).
- "Representatives" of any Person means such Person's directors, managers, members, partners, officers, employees, agents, advisors and representatives (including attorneys, accountants, consultants, financial advisors, financing sources and any representatives of such advisors or financing sources).

- "Reviewing Accounting Firm" means an independent accounting firm of national reputation mutually acceptable to Buyer and Sellers' Representative.
- "Section 338(h)(10) Adjustment" has the meaning specified in Section 5.5(c).
- "Section 338(h)(10) Election" has the meaning specified in Section 5.5(c).
- "Seller Indemnitees" has the meaning specified in Section 8.3.
- "Seller" and "Sellers" have the meaning specified in the preamble.
- "Seller Member" has the meaning specified in the preamble.
- "Seller Member Employment Contract" has the meaning specified in Section 9.2(k).
- "Sellers' Representative" has the meaning specified in the preamble.
- "Straddle Period" has the meaning specified in Section 5.5(b).
- "SW" has the meaning specified in the preamble.
- "TAM Inc." means Trinity Air Medical, Inc., an Arizona corporation.
- "Target Company" means any of the following, and "Target Companies" means all of them:
- (a) Trinity Air Medical, Inc., an Arizona corporation.
- (b) Trinity Air Medical AR, LLC, an Arkansas limited liability company.
- (c) Trinity Air Medical CA, LLC, an Arizona limited liability company registered to do business in the State of California.
- (d) Trinity Air Medical MA, LLC, an Arizona limited liability company registered to do business in the State of Massachusetts.
- (e) Trinity Air Medical NV, LLC, a Nevada limited liability company.
- (f) Trinity Air Medical UT, LLC, a Utah limited liability company.
- (g) Trinity Air Medical, LLC, a Texas limited liability company.
- (h) Trinity Air Medical WA, LLC, a Washington limited liability company.
- (i) Trinity Medical Solutions FL, LLC, a Florida limited liability company also registered to do business in the State of West Virginia.
- (j) Trinity Medical Solutions CO, LLC, a Colorado limited liability company.

- (k) Trinity Medical Solutions LA, LLC, an Arizona limited liability company, registration pending in Louisiana.
- (l) Trinity Medical Solutions GA, LLC, a Georgia limited liability company.
- "Target Company Disclosure Letter" means the disclosure schedule dated and delivered as of the date hereof by the Sellers' Representative to Buyer, which is attached to this Agreement.
  - "Target Company Insurance Policies" has the meaning specified in Section 2.12.
  - "Target Company IP Registrations" has the meaning specified in Section 2.16(b).
  - "Target Company Intellectual Property" has the meaning specified in Section 2.16(b).
  - "Target Company Permits" has the meaning specified in Section 2.9(b).
  - "Target Company Plan" has the meaning specified in Section 2.15(a).
- "Target Company Transaction Expenses" means, to the extent not paid before the Closing, all expenses of the Target Company incurred or to be incurred prior to and through the Closing Date in connection with the negotiation, preparation and execution of this Transaction Documents and the consummation of the Transaction and the Closing, including out of pocket costs, fees and disbursements of financial advisors, attorneys, accountants and other advisors and service providers, severance payments to directors, officers and employees, bonuses, retention payments and any other change of control or similar payments payable as a result of or in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including the employer portion of any Taxes relating to such payments), payable by the Target Companies (prior to and through and including the Closing Date).
  - "Target Net Working Capital" means \$1,450,000.
  - "Target Shares" means the shares of common stock, \$ par value per share, of Trinity Air Medical, Inc.
- "Taxes" means any and all federal, state, local, foreign or other taxes of any kind whatsoever (together with any and all interest, penalties, additions to tax and additional amounts imposed in respect of the foregoing), including income, franchises, windfall or other profits, gross receipts, property, sales, use, ad valorem, value-added, payroll, employment, social security, workers' compensation, unemployment compensation, or net worth and other taxes or other like assessment or charges; provided, however, that "Taxes" shall not include any utility (e.g., water or sewer) charges or fees.

- "Tempe Lease Assignment" has the meaning specified in Section 9.2(g).
- "Third Party" means a Person other than (a) Sellers, (b) the Target Companies, (c) Buyer or (d) an Affiliate of (a), (b) or (c).
- "Third Party Claim" has the meaning specified in Section 8.6(a).
- "Threshold" has the meaning specified in Section 8.4(a).
- "Transaction Documents" means, collectively, this Agreement and each other agreement or document referred to in this Agreement or to be executed in connection with the Transaction.
  - "Transaction" means, collectively, the transactions contemplated in the Transaction Documents.
  - "Tucson Lease Assignment" has the meaning specified in Section 9.2(h).
  - "Union" has the meaning specified in Section 2.13(h).
  - "2021 Contracted EBITDA Shortfall" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(b).
  - "2021 Contracted EBITDA Target' means One Million Eight Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$1,800,000.00).
  - "2021 Contracted EBITDA" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(c).
  - "2022 Contracted EBITDA" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(c).
  - "2023 Contracted EBITDA" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(d).

[The signatures begin on the next page]

51

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have duly executed and delivered this Sale and Purchase Agreement as of the day and year first written above.

#### BUYER:

BLADE URBAN AIR MOBILITY, INC.

By: /s/ Rob Wiesenthal
Name: Robert Wiesenthal
Title: Chief Executive Officer

[The signatures are continued on the next page]

Signature Page to Purchase and Sale Agreement

### **TARGET COMPANIES:**

TRINITY AIR MEDICAL, INC.

By: /s/ Seth Bacon
Name: Seth Bacon
Title: CEO

TRINITY AIR MEDICAL AR, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon
Name: Seth Bacon
Title: CEO

\_\_\_\_

TRINITY AIR MEDICAL CA, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon
Name: Seth Bacon
Title: CEO

TRINITY AIR MEDICAL NV, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon

Name: Seth Bacon

Title: CEO

TRINITY AIR MEDICAL WA, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon
Name: Seth Bacon

Title: CEO

TRINITY AIR MEDICAL, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon
Name: Seth Bacon

Title: CEO

Signature Page to Purchase and Sale Agreement

### TRINITY AIR MEDICAL MA, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon
Name: Seth Bacon

Title: CEO

### TRINITY AIR MEDICAL SOLUTIONS FL, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon

Name: Seth Bacon

Title: CEO

### TRINITY AIR MEDICAL SOLUTIONS CO, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon

Name: Seth Bacon

Title: CEO

### TRINITY AIR MEDICAL SOLUTIONS LA, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon

 $\begin{array}{cc} \text{Name:} & \underline{\text{Seth Bacon}} \\ \text{Title:} & \underline{\text{CEO}} \end{array}$ 

### TRINITY AIR MEDICAL SOLUTIONS GA, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon

Name: Seth Bacon

Title: CEO

### TRINITY AIR MEDICAL UT, LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon

Name: Seth Bacon

Title: CEO

[The signatures are continued on the next page.]

Signature Page to Purchase and Sale Agreement

### **SELLERS' REPRESENTATIVE:**

By: /s/ Seth Bacon

Name: Seth Bacon

### **SELLER**:

### JB3 HOLDINGS LLC

By: /s/ Seth Bacon

Name: Seth Bacon

Title: CEO

### **SELLER**:

### S. WUNSCH LLC

By: /s/ Scott M. Wunsch
Name: Scott Wunsch

Title: COO

### **SELLER MEMBER:**

By: /s/ Scott M. Wunsch
Name: Scott Wunsch

### **SELLER MEMBER:**

By: /s/ Seth Bacon
Name: Seth Bacon

Signature Page to Purchase and Sale Agreement





# BLADE AIR MOBILITY ANNOUNCES DEFINITIVE AGREEMENT TO ACQUIRE TRINITY AIR MEDICAL, CREATING A NATIONWIDE, MULTIMODAL ORGAN TRANSPORT PLATFORM

- The Company expects the combined Blade MediMobility and Trinity to be the largest dedicated organ air transport arranger in the United States
- · Trinity's asset-light, multi-modal organ transport business is poised to rapidly transition to drone and Electric Vertical Aircraft ("EVA" or "eVTOL") transport under Blade ownership
- · Trinity is profitable and generated revenues of approximately \$16 million in calendar year 2020, working with transplant centers and organ procurement organizations in 16 states
- · Acquisition is expected to accelerate revenue growth in Blade's MediMobility business, which is growing in excess of 60% per year, reducing costs and improving service availability

New York, NY and Phoenix, AZ (September 9, 2021) – Blade Air Mobility, Inc. (Nasdaq:BLDE, "Blade" or the "Company"), a technology-powered global air mobility platform, today announced that it has entered into a definitive agreement to acquire Trinity Air Medical, Inc. ("Trinity"), a nationwide, multi-modal organ logistics and transportation company. The transaction is expected to close during the week of September 13, 2021, subject to customary closing conditions.

"Trinity's long-term relationships with organ procurement organizations and transplant centers are a testament to their high-touchpoint approach to organ air transportation, providing seamless solutions for their clients, a perfect fit with Blade's culture of 24/7 availability and mission redundancy," said Rob Wiesenthal, Blade's Chief Executive Officer. "Trinity's end-to-end services integrate air missions with ground transport. Given the existence of landing pads at most hospitals today, we have the ability to immediately replace Trinity's ambulances with helicopters on certain hospital-to-hospital missions, while preparing for a transition to both existing 'last-mile' cargo drones as well as Electric Vertical Aircraft, as soon as they become available."

"Recent advances in organ preservation technology have resulted in consistently increasing demand for point-to-point organ air transport over longer distances," said Seth Bacon, CEO of Trinity. "Blade's scale in air transport missions coupled with their aerospace manufacturer relationships position us to continue expanding share in today's growing market, while laying the groundwork to deploy forthcoming drone and Electric Vertical Aircraft technology, which will reduce transit times and improve patient outcomes."

"Like Blade, Trinity is asset-light and neither owns nor operates aircraft, thus rapid expansion is not capital intensive. We expect the combination of Trinity's substantial flight volume with Blade's fast-growing MediMobility business to create the largest dedicated organ air transport company in the United States and enable us to secure more dedicated aircraft, resulting in better availability and pricing for the hospitals we collectively serve," said Will Heyburn, Blade's Chief Financial Officer. "Trinity's consistent growth and positive EBITDA contribution will fortify Blade's financial position while providing additional operating leverage for the broader Blade platform."

"We are already working hand-in-hand with Blade's MediMobility team on organ air transport missions," said Scott Wunsch, COO of Trinity. "We look forward to implementing best practices from both organizations, which I am confident will result in faster, more efficient and more cost-effective service for our collective client base."

### Transaction Highlights:

- Blade to purchase 100% of the capital stock of Trinity for an upfront purchase price of approximately \$23 million and potential additional contingent consideration based on the achievement by Trinity of certain EBITDA growth targets over a three-year period
- Seth Bacon and Scott Wunsch will become CEO and COO of Blade MediMobility, respectively, and have agreed to five-year non-competition agreements. All Trinity
  employees will be incentivized and are expected to remain at the Company, post-transaction

### **About Blade Urban Air Mobility**

Blade is a technology-powered, global air mobility platform committed to reducing travel friction by providing cost-effective air transportation alternatives to some of the most congested ground routes in the U.S. and abroad. Today, the company predominantly uses helicopters and amphibious aircraft. Its asset-light model, coupled with its exclusive passenger terminal infrastructure, is designed to facilitate a seamless transition to Electric Vertical Aircraft ("EVA" or "eVTOL"), enabling lower cost air mobility to the public that is both quiet and emission-free.

For more information, visit www.blade.com.

### **About Trinity Air Medical**

Trinity Air Medical, with headquarters in Tempe, Arizona, was founded by healthcare professionals who recognized a need for a professional and reliable organ logistics and transportation service. Trinity's mission is to partner with organ procurement organizations and organ transplant centers around the United States to maximize organs available for transplant.

For more information, visit www.trinityairmedical.com.

#### Forward Looking Statements

This press release contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the "safe harbor" provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements include all statements that are not historical facts and may be identified by the use of words such as "anticipate", "believe", "could", "continue", "expect", "estimate", "may", "plan", "outlook", "future" and "project" and other similar expressions and the negatives of those terms. These statements, which involve risks and uncertainties, relate to analyses and other information that are based on forecasts of future results and estimates of amounts not yet determinable and may also relate to Blade's future prospects, developments and business strategies. In particular, such forward-looking statements include statements concerning the benefits of the transaction involving Blade and Trinity, including future financial and operating results, the combined company's plans, objectives, expectations and intentions. These statements are based on management's current expectations and beliefs, as well as a number of assumptions concerning future events. Actual results may differ materially from the results predicted, and reported results should not be considered as an indication of future performance.

Such forward-looking statements are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties, assumptions and other important factors, many of which are outside Blade's control, that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied in forward-looking statements include: risks associated with the ability to consummate the Trinity transaction and the timing of the closing of the transaction; the ability to successfully integrate Blade and Trinity operations and employees; the ability to realize anticipated benefits and synergies of the Trinity transaction; the potential impact of the announcement of the Trinity transaction or consummation of the transaction on relationships, including with employees, customers and competitors; the ability to retain key Trinity personnel; the ability to achieve performance targets; loss of our customers; decreases in our existing market share; effects of competition; effects of pricing pressure; the inability of our customers to pay for our services; the loss of our existing relationships with operators; the loss of key members of our management team; changes in our regulatory environment, including aviation law and FAA regulations; the inability to implement information systems or expand our workforce; changes in our industry; heightened enforcement activity by government agencies; interruptions or security breaches of our information technology systems; the expansion of privacy and security laws; our ability to expand our infrastructure network; our ability to identify, complete and successfully integrate future acquisitions; our ability to remediate any material weaknesses or maintain effective internal controls over financial reporting; the ability to continue to meet applicable listing standards; costs related to our business combination; the possibility that we may be adversely affected by other political, economic, business and/or competitive factors; the impact of COVID-19 and its related effects on our results of operations, financial performance or other financial metrics; the inability or unavailability to use or take advantage of the shift, or lack thereof, to EVA technology; pending or potential litigation; and other factors beyond our control. Additional factors can be found in our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). New risks and uncertainties arise from time to time, and it is impossible for us to predict these events or how they may affect us. You are cautioned not to place undue reliance upon any forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date made, and Blade undertakes no obligation to update or revise the forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, changes in expectations, future events or otherwise.

#### **Press Contacts**

For Media Relations
Phil Denning / Nora Flaherty
BladeMediaRelations@icrinc.com

Investor Relations
Mike Callahan / Tom Cook
BladeIR@icrinc.com